2711

Metal Complexes as Enzyme Inhibitors

Angelique Y. Louie and Thomas J. Meade*

Department of Biology, Biological Imaging Center, Beckman Institute, California Institute of Technology, Pasadena, California 91125

Received February 15, 1999 (Revised Manuscript Received June 14, 1999)

Contents

Ι.	Introduction	2/11
II.	Applications to Normal and Abnormal Physiology	2712
	A. Cancer (Table 1)	2712
	B. Heme-Related Applications	2715
	1. Hyperbilirubinemia (Table 2)	2715
	2. Nitric Oxide Signal Transduction (Table 3)	2716
	C. Hypertension Applications (Table 4)	2717
	D. Serine Protease Applications (Table 5)	2719
	E. Neurological Applications (Table 6)	2720
	F. Arthritis Applications (Table 7)	2722
III.	Applications to Infections	2723
	A. Viral (Table 8)	2723
	B. Nonviral	2726
	1. Bacteria, Fungi, and Parasites (Table 9)	2726
	2. Ulcer Applications (Table 10)	2727
IV.	Toxicity Applications (Table 11)	2727
V.	Miscellaneous Enzymes (Table 12)	2729
VI.	Metal-Facilitated Inhibition (Table 13)	2730
VII.	Conclusions and Perspectives	2731
VIII.	Abbreviations	2732
IX.	Acknowledgments	2732
Х.	References	2732

I. Introduction

The importance of enzyme inhibition as a mode of action for inorganic drugs has often been discovered as almost an afterthought. One approach to drug discovery is to screen potentially therapeutic complexes for biological activity and address the question of mechanism secondarily. For some drugs, the mode of action is still unclear after years of clinical use. In recent years, great advances in elucidating molecular structures have allowed precise determination of the interactions between proteins and therapeutic agents. This has clarified the mechanism for many agents and allowed informed predictions for potential drug binding sites. Identifying the exact nature of interaction for a drug is key to controlling its specificity and, thus, reducing unwanted side effects.

Detailed structural information can be employed to design molecules that bind to specific targets, and many of these efforts are aimed at enzymes. The substrate specificity of enzymes, often recognizing a single molecule only, offers the possibility of constructing a drug with a well-defined behavior. Furthermore, enzymes seem to be a natural target for inorganic drugs since metals play a key structural role for many enzymes, such as the zinc metalloenzymes. Perturbing an endogenous metal that is vital to enzymatic action can render such an enzyme inactive. These disturbances can arise from actions such as coordination of exogenous ligands to the metal, substitution of the metal, or removal of the metal. Inorganic complexes can also affect nonmetalloenzymes. Metals can coordinate to active site residues to block substrate interaction or coordinate to residues outside the active-site to affect structural integrity. While the list of enzyme inhibitors used as therapeutics agents is populated largely with organic molecules, these agents interact with the targets through the weak linkages of hydrogen bonding and van der Waals contacts. This has been known to result in undesirable side effects due to the shorter residency time of the drug at the target, allowing more nonspecific interactions with nontarget molecules. The coordination ability of metals holds the attractive promise of forming stronger attachments through covalent and ionic bonds.

We restrict our survey to work from the decade of the 1990s, including studies on metals and the metalloids, using a metalloid definition that includes boron. The term "metal complexes" is loosely interpreted to include complexes, compounds, or ions. We give limited coverage of metals such as platinum, bismuth, lithium, and gold, which are the primary topics for other reviews in this issue. The nomenclature for the metals is selected to differentiate between metal ions (e.g., Zn²⁺) and metal atoms that are part of complexes, e.g., Zn(II)). Ki values are given as reported by the sources. Where these are not available, the reader should consult the original references for details on kinetics. The papers are classified by the medical conditions treated with the emphasis on the enzyme targets. The review is organized first by the enzyme inhibited, then grouped by metals that inhibit that particular enzyme. At times there may be multiple examples of the same metal inhibiting several enzymes but only a single reference for each enzyme. To maintain cohesiveness in this case, the primary grouping is by the metal. For ease of reference, tables are included that summarize the information by metals, complexes, and enzymes inhibited. Although it is beyond the scope of this review, we include a brief section introducing some complexes which do not themselves contain a metal but which exert their therapeutic effect by binding to a metal in an enzyme active site or whose effect is facilitated by the binding of a metal. Although these agents are not inorganic drugs, the formation of a metal complex is central to their inhibitory actions.

^{*} To whom correspondence should be addressed.



Angelique Louie, a native of California, received her B.S. degree in Electrical Engineering with high honors from the University of California at Davis. This was followed by receiving her M.S. degree in Electrical Engineering (quantum electronics) from the University of California at Los Angeles under Dr. Oscar Staffsudd. With an interest in laser applications in biology and medicine, she subsequently completed her Ph.D. degree with Michael Berns at the Beckman Laser Institute on the University of California Institute of Technology, her research pursuits have included the inhibition of zinc finger transcription factors by cobalt complexes and the development of enzyme-activated MRI contrast agents. In 1998 she was appointed Senior Research Fellow at Caltech where she is continuing her interdisciplinary approach to imaging research and is interested in studying the aging eye.



Dr. Meade's research interests are focused in the areas of inorganic coordination chemistry, bioinorganic chemistry, and biological imaging. He received his B.S., M.S., and Ph.D. degrees in Chemistry and Biochemistry. As a NIH postdoctoral fellow in the Department of Radiology at Harvard Medical School, he synthesized magnetic resonance imaging agents for organ-specific tumor identification. He then went on to a postdoctoral appointment in the Division of Chemistry at Caltech where he studied long-range electron-transfer reactions under the direction of Professor Harry Gray. After moving to the Division of Biology and the Beckman Institute at Caltech, his work has focused on electron-transfer mechanisms through DNA which resulted in the co-founding of Clinical Micro Sensors, a company located in Pasadena that is producing electronic hybridization biosensors. He has pioneered the development of MR contrast agents that detect biochemical events in vivo, and his group is investigating new classes of antiviral and antitumor transition-metal enzyme inhibitors.

II. Applications to Normal and Abnormal Physiology

A. Cancer (Table 1)

One of the most notable successes for inorganic drugs has been the effectiveness of platinum complexes against testicular cancer.^{1,2} These advances

have spurred a surge of investigations to identify new inorganic agents for use in chemotherapy with improved specificity and decreased toxic side effects. The mechanism for the antineoplastic effect of cisplatin and its derivatives has been identified to be a direct interaction with DNA, but a number of reports suggest that platinum also has enzyme targets.³ Since another review appearing in this issue is devoted to platinum anticancer drugs, we will only make note here that inhibition of RNA polymerase,⁴ DNA polymerase (possible zinc finger disruption),⁵ ileal monoamine oxidase (related to nausea and vomiting side effects of chemotherapy),⁶ CTP synthase,7 adenylate cyclase (related to ototoxicity of chemotherapy),^{8,9} and other respiratory enzymes¹⁰ have been observed. Preincubation of purified enzyme with the platinum complexes demonstrated direct interaction between them, but in many cases, Pt binding to the enzyme target also contributed to inhibition. Enzyme inhibition may contribute to some of the toxic side effects of platinum drugs, and a better understanding of the non-DNA interactions of these complexes is necessary to reduce the undesirable consequences of chemotherapy.

The platinum drugs are one example in which the therapeutic effect of the drug was noted before the mechanism of action was discovered. An alternative approach is to design a drug with a particular target in mind. Specific targets are sought which play key roles in cancer cell metabolism, which are unique to cancer cells or are differentially expressed in cancer cells. Ribonucleotide reductase is one such molecule which has emerged as a promising target for cancer therapy.

Ribonucleotide reductase performs a key, ratelimiting step in DNA synthesis by controlling the production of the four deoxyribonucleotide building blocks. The enzyme reduces the 2' carbon on ribose at the diphosphate level.¹¹ The enzyme is composed of two dimeric subunits (termed M1 and M2 in older reports or R1 and R2 in more recent reports) which are encoded by two different genes under separate regulatory control. The enzyme itself is under complex allosteric regulation by the various nucleotides. R1 contains binding sites for substrates and regulatory effectors, while R2 contains a binuclear, nonheme iron center and a tyrosyl free radical that are necessary for enzyme function. Ribonucleotide reductase controls the balance of the deoxyribonucleotide pools, and changes in its activity can alter the spontaneous mutation rate of cells.¹¹ Increased ribonucleotide reductase activity has been associated with disease states including cancer,^{11,12} and inhibition of this enzyme is an attractive target for cancer therapy.

Some success has been reported for the use of gallium nitrate in inhibition of ribonucleotide reductase.^{13–15} Gallium has a similar ionic radius to iron and is believed to interfere with the availability of iron to the R2 subunit. The inhibitory effect of gallium is enhanced when it is delivered in a complex with the essential iron transport molecule, transferrin. Cellular studies demonstrate that treatment with transferrin–gallium (Tf–Ga) blocked cellular uptake

Table 1. Cancer Applications^a

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
transferrin-Ga, ions	Ga	ribonucleotide reductase	14, 15
carbothioamide, Figure 1	Fe, Cu	ribonucleotide reductase	16, 17
thiosemicarbazones	Cu	ribonucleotide reductase, RNA-dependent	19
		DNA polymerases	
ions	Zn	ribonucleotide reductase	12
ions	Ga	ribonucleotide reductase	13
anthracycline, ions, Figure 2	Cu	protein kinase C	21
selenocystine/glutathione	Se	protein kinase C	22, 25
metallocenes	Mo, V	protein kinase C, topoisomerase II	27
bipyridine phenanthroline	Pt, Pd	RNA polymerase	4
streptonigrin, Figure 14	Fe, Cu, Pd, Cd, Zn	topoisomeraseIII, reverse transcriptase	148
		(by free radical generation)	
PtCl ₂ (en), <i>cis</i> –DDP	Pt	DNA polymerase	5
cisplatin, copper sulfate	Pt, Cu	ileal monoamine oxidase	6
<i>cis</i> -DDP, K_2 PtCl ₄	Pt	CTP synthase	7
ions	Zn	Caspase-3	35, 36
various	Ga	ornithine decarboxylase	33
<i>cis</i> -DDP, tetraplatin, carboplatin	Pt	respiratory enzymes	10
cisplatin	Pt	adenylate cyclase	8
tetraplatin	Pt	adenylate cyclase	9
vanadate, peroxovanadium	V	protein tyrosine phosphatases	30, 31
ion	Zn	l Ser/Thr phosphoprotein phosphatase	32
metal chelator	Cd	matrilysin	34

^a Note: In this and all subsequent tables, the oxidation states for the metal ions are not shown, for purposes of clarity. Refer to the text or reference for more information.

of ⁵⁹Fe and inhibited proliferation.¹⁴ Decreased ribonucleotide reductase activity is reflected in the inhibition of the ESR signal from the tyrosyl free radical on the ribonucleotide reductase R2 subunit. These effects can be reversed by exposure to ferrous ammonium sulfate, indicating that inhibition affects an iron-dependent process. These results do not exclude effects on other iron-dependent pathways that may also influence cell proliferation, however. Studies in a cell free system assaying directly for enzyme activity demonstrate that gallium inhibits enzyme activity, and the authors postulate that gallium forms gallium-CDP or gallium-ADP complexes to competitively inhibit the interaction of substrate with the enzyme.¹⁵ Neither study addresses whether gallium may substitute for iron in the R2 subunit and whether such a substituted enzyme is still active. Gallium has also been shown to act synergistically with a number of other ribonucleotide reductase inhibitors to suppress cell proliferation, while it acts antagonistically with other ribonucleotide reductase inhibitors.13 These observations have important ramifications for combination therapy, but the exact mechanism for synergism is not known.

Other ions have also been investigated for their effects on ribonucleotide reductase. Iron, copper, and zinc are known to influence cell growth and regulate components of the iron transport cycle. Studies on the effect of these ions on ribonucleotide reductase in freshly isolated normal and leukemic human lymphocytes found that zinc acts to inhibit the enzyme in both cell types while Fe and Cu had stimulatory effects.^{11,12} These results may have implications for the modulation of the effects of ribonucleotide reductase inhibitors by trace metals.

Metal complexes of carbothioamides^{16–18} and thiosemicarbazones¹⁹ have been found to inhibit ribonucleotide reductase and possess anticancer activity. Metal complexes of α -(*N*)-heterocyclic carboxyalde-



Figure 1. (A) BPYTA: 2,2'-bipyridyl-6-carbothioamide. Asterisk (*) indicates atoms of the tridentate metal chelating system. (B) α -HCAT family: α -(*N*)-heterocyclic carboxaldehyde thiosemicarbazone, example shown is 1-formylisoquinoline thiosemicarbazone.

hyde thiosemicarbazones (α -HCATs) were found to inhibit cell growth to a greater extent than the free ligand.¹⁷ Metal complexes of 2,2'-bipyridyl-6-carbothioamide (BPYTA, Figure 1A), structurally and functionally similar to α -HCAT (Figure 1B), do not show such a clear effect. Studies on iron and copper complexes of BPYTA found that BPYTA has a higher affinity for copper and the copper complex demonstrates higher antitumor activity than the free ligand or the iron complex. Studies with the free ligand are unclear, however, since the ligand is likely to complex with available metal ions in solution. The dosimetry of the BPYTA complexes seemed to affect performance. For example, the copper complex has the strongest antiproliferative effect on cultured murine leukemia cells after pulse contact but in the case of continuous contact it is less active than the free ligand. In addition, the different metal complexes seem to act by distinct mechanisms. While the antiproliferative effect of the iron complex can be explained by inhibition of ribonucleotide reductase and is believed to actually destroy the R2 subunit, the copper complex seems to also act on other targets besides ribonucleotide reductase.^{18,20} BPYTA was found to act synergistically with the ribonucleotide



Figure 2. Anthracylines. (A) Doxorubicin: R = OH, $R^1 = H$, $R^2 = OH$. Epidoxorubicin: R = OH, $R^1 = OH$, $R^2 = H$. (B) Copper complex of epidoxorubicin.

reductase inhibitor hydroxyurea (HU), suggesting the possibility of combination therapy.

Another enzyme target for anticancer agents has been protein kinase C (PKC). PKC is a family of serine/threonine kinases that are activated by second messengers such as Ca²⁺ and phospholipid hydrolysis products (from the inositol triphosphate cascade). The nine different members of this family that have been characterized are involved in a variety of cellular activities including signal transduction, cell growth/ differentiation, and hormone secretion.²¹ They are also known to be receptors for phorbol esters (known chemical activators) and are also activated in response to oxidant tumor promoters.²² Inhibition of PKC is, thus, of interest as a target to curb tumor formation. Recent evidence suggests that the regulatory domain of PKC, which holds two homologous regions of six conserved cysteines and two conserved histidines, contains nonbridged Zn²⁺ sites.²³ Antitumor agents that act on PKC include the anthracyclines (Figure 2), whose effect is mediated by coordination of transition metals. A study on purified PKC shows that the anthracycline-Cu(II) complex more efficiently inhibits PKC than either component alone and that this effect is mediated by the direct interaction between Cu(II) and PKC (based on EPR studies).²¹ Anthracyclines have also been shown to exert various effects on DNA topoisomerase II,24 but there is as yet no report of transition-metal complexes of anthracyclines in this application.

Certain selenocompounds have been found to have an inhibitory effect on PKC and demonstrate cancerpreventive activity as well.^{22,25} Investigations suggest that these selenocompounds inactivate PKC by a redox mechanism, reacting with cysteines within the catalytic domain of PKC.²² In one study, selenocompounds inhibited PKC but not two other protein kinases tested: phosphorylase kinase and protein phosphatase 2A. However, the authors acknowledge that these results do not preclude the possibility that other proteins containing clusters of cysteines may be affected.

Metallocenes are a class of non-Pt antitumor agents that appear to work in a manner distinct from the Pt drugs.^{26,27} Certain metallocenes bind to terminal phosphates and/or bases of nucleotides, while others do not appear to interact with nucleotides.^{27–29} In light of this, non-DNA targets have been proposed. In a work that was reviewed but not yet published, V(IV) and Mo(IV) compounds were found to inhibit PKC and topoisomerase II.²⁷ Nb compounds do not seem to bind to nucleotides or amino acids.²⁸ The mechanism of action for this class of drugs requires further investigation.

Vanadium compounds, which are best known as insulin mimetics, have also shown anticancer effects. These compounds, specifically the vanadate and peroxovanadium complexes, are competitive inhibitors of protein tyrosine phosphatases (PTP). Vanadate acts as a transition-state analogue by binding reversibly to a thiol group in the catalytic domain, while peroxovanadium complexes oxidize a critical cysteine residue in the catalytic domain.³⁰ In serine/ threonine phosphatases, vanadate binds a hydroxyl group in the active site while the peroxovanadium complexes are inactive here, in the absence of the cysteine. Peroxovanadium complexes have demonstrated an ability to block the cell cycle at the G2-M transition (G2 = growth phase 2, a preparatory phase for mitosis; M = mitosis, a period of active cell division), and this seems to be mediated by the inhibition of a PTP whose function is essential for the progression to mitosis.^{30,31} This blockage may be related to their cytotoxic effects. Serine/threonine phosphatases are also inhibited by a number of d-block transition-metal ions, the most effective being Zn²⁺, Hg²⁺, Cu²⁺, Yb²⁺, and Sc²⁺ (μ M K_i).³²

A number of other enzyme targets for anticancer agents have been investigated. Ornithine decarboxylase, inducible by phorbol esters and related to cell transformation, has been shown to be inhibited by gallium compounds.³³ Transformation is connected to the cell's transition to a cancerous state. These compounds inhibit the growth of tumors and are also likely to exert an effect on ribonucleotide reductase. as discussed earlier. Matrix metalloproteinases are involved in the remodeling of the extracellular matrix which is key to tumor invasion and metastasis in tissues. The matrix metalloproteinase human matrilysin, a zinc enzyme, has been shown to be inactivated when diluted with cadmium, which forms an inactive Cd/Zn hybrid.³⁴ Matrilysin is also inhibited by metal binding agents such as 1,10-phenanthroline which

	Tal	ble	2.	Hei	me-l	Rel	lated	I A	۱pp	licat	ions.	1.	H	yper	bi	l	iru	bi	nem	lia	
--	-----	-----	----	-----	------	-----	-------	-----	-----	-------	-------	----	---	------	----	---	-----	----	-----	-----	--

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
ions	Sn	cytochrome P-450, ω -hydrolase	78
protoporphyrin (PP), Figure 3a	Sn, Zn	11β-hydroxylase, 21α-ȟydroxylase, cytochrome P-450, heme oxygenase	45-47
mesoporphyrin (MP), Figure 3b	Sn	heme oxygenase (small intestine)	49
deuteroporphyrin 2,4-bisglycol (BG), Figure 3c	Zn	heme oxygenase (rat)	53
MP	Zn	heme oxygenase (rat)	50
MP	Co	splenic heme oxygenase (rat brain membranes)	54
PP, BG, MP	Cr	heme oxygenase (rat)	55
various porphyrins	Zn, Sn, Cu	γ-aminolevulinate synthase (chick embryo liver cells), heme oxygenase	56
various porphyrins	Zn, Sn, Cr, Mg	heme oxygenase (small intestine epithelium)	48
mesoporphyrin	Sn	clinical suppression of hyperbilirubinemia	43, 44

forms an enzyme-chelate-metal complex with subsequent removal of the catalytic zinc ion.³⁴

Âpoptosis, which has become a prominent field of research in recent years, is a process of "programmed" cell death involved in determining structural architecture during development. Defects of apoptosis are correlated with a number of disease processes including cancer. Zn²⁺ is known to prevent apoptosis and has been shown to inhibit caspase-3, an apoptotic protease involved in the proteolysis of poly(ADP-ribose)polymerase.^{35,36} A conflicting report does not observe inhibitory action of zinc on caspase-3.³⁷ It is suggested that the discrepancy is due to differences in the assay conditions: inhibition is observed in the case of purified recombinant protein but not for protein in the presence of *E. coli* lysate, implicating the presence of factors in the lysate that may interfere with the effects of zinc.

We note here that there are a number of agents which exert their effect by inhibiting enzymes that act upon DNA, but that this inhibition results from binding to the enyzme's site of interaction on the DNA and not direct enzyme inactivation.^{24,38–40}

Given the nature of enzyme-substrate interactions, targeting of anticancer drugs to enzymes holds the promise of exquisitely specific target recognition. The advent of more sophisticated modeling techniques and more detailed information about enzyme structures has allowed rigorous characterization of drug:enzyme interactions, elucidating mechanisms of action. Most of the papers found in the cancer literature address the inhibition of a particular enzyme, frequently those involved in metabolic processes. But these investigations tend to use purified enzyme or assays that interrogate only the enzyme of interest. While it is crucial to determine inhibitory properties on the target molecule, it is still necessary to demonstrate that the compound does not act on any other enzymes. These sorts of studies are difficult in that one can only survey a reasonable number of representative enzymes, and it is easy to miss one that negates your claims of specificity. Careful consideration of the site of action of a drug should allow educated predictions for other interacting enzymes. Even with keen enzyme specificity, an additional challenge is that the enzyme targets are often present in normal cells as well. The design of an effective anticancer agent is a complicated game that must encompass not only the drug's inherent inhibitory properties but also its delivery, dosimetry, and

residence time in vivo. Metal complexes overcome some of these challenges by forming strong covalent attachments to target enzymes. It will be interesting to see if the more specific design techniques at the bench yield more specific agents in the clinical setting.

B. Heme-Related Applications

1. Hyperbilirubinemia (Table 2)

Hyperbilirubinemia describes a condition in which there is an excessive accumulation of bilirubin in the blood and tissues.⁴¹ Bilirubin is a product of heme catabolism, wherein heme is degraded by heme oxygenase (HO) to yield biliverdin, which is then reduced by biliverdin reductase to bilirubin.⁴² After conjugation with glucuronic acid, by the enzyme bilirubin glucuronide transferase, to form the more soluble conjugate, bilirubin is excreted. Excessive breakdown of heme and insufficient transferase activity can both result in the accumulation of bilirubin. This buildup is known as neonatal jaundice in infants with underdeveloped liver function and premature infants who not only rapidly degrade heme (in the conversion from fetal to adult hemoglobin) but also lack adequate transferase. Hyperbilirubinemia is also seen in the genetic disease Crigler-Najjar syndrome in which there is near complete absence of transferase activity in the liver⁴³ and in other diseases such as thalassemia and congenital anemias.⁴² Inhibition of heme breakdown at the heme oxygenase step has been investigated as a means to suppress hyperbilirubinemia.

Metalloporphyrins (Figure 3) have been extensively studied and are well-known as inhibitors of heme



Figure 3. Porphyrins. (A) R = vinyl ($CH_2=CH-$): protoporphyrin. (B) R = ethyl (CH_3-CH_2-): mesoporphyrin. (C) R = 2,4-bisglycol ($CH_2OH-CHOH-$): deuteroporphyrin 2,5-bisglycol.

Table 3. Heme-Related Applications. 2. Nitric Oxide Signal Transduction

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
РР	Zn	soluble guanylyl cyclase (purified)	73
PP, BG	Zn, Sn	soluble guanylyl cyclase (rats)	74
sodium nitroprusside (SNP)	Fe	nitric oxide synthase (rat neutrophils)	65
SNP	Fe	NOS (cerebral cortical synaptosomes)	66
ions	Cu, Zn, Co, Ni, Fe	NOS (purified)	63
ion	Zn	NOS(purified nNOS)	68
SNP	Fe	ecto-5'-nucleotidase (renal epithelial)	72
SNP	Fe	indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase (mononuclear phagocytes)	69
SNP	Fe	methionine synthase	60
SNP	Fe	(Na ⁺ , K ⁺)-ATPase	71

oxygenase. These inhibitors bind to the catalytic site but are not effective substrates. Although it would seem that many metalloporphyrins could serve as inhibitors, some actually tend to induce heme oxygenase rather than inhibit it. The two leading inhibitors of heme oxygenase are the tin and zinc porphyrins. Some of these porphyrins have shown clinical success in suppressing bilirubin production,^{43,44} and recent research, described here, delves into greater detail on the nature of the inhibition, effects on other pathways, and the biodistribution of the drugs.

Studies on zinc and tin protoporphyrin indicate that tin protoporphyrin (Sn-PP) is also an effective inhibitor of adrenal steroidogenesis while zinc protoporphyrin (Zn-PP) does not affect that pathway.^{45,46} Steroid synthesis is mediated by a number of hemoproteins, the cytochromes P-450, and a complex interdependency exists between the pathway of heme synthesis and steroidogenesis. The concentration of the cytochromes is connected to changes in heme synthesis and degradation. In tests using the rat model, Sn-PP was found to significantly reduce the activity of steroid biosynthetic enzymes mitochondrial 11β -hydroxylase and microsomal 21α -hydroxylase, and a decrease in the content of microsomal cytochrome P-450 was observed.^{45,46} This study also noted a drastic decrease in the content of HO-2, a noninducible isozyme of heme oxygenase that is far more prevalent than the inducible HO-1, and proposes that Sn-PP actually destroys HO-2 rather than inhibits it. Zn-PP, in contrast, inhibits the activity of HO but does not affect the steroid biosynthesis enzymes.45,46

Further investigations comparing the actions of Zn–PP and Sn–PP on HO-1 and HO-2 show that both are equally inhibitory to HO-1 without affecting protein integrity (as determined by western blot analysis) and induce an increase in the level of HO-1 transcripts. However, Sn–PP and Zn–PP differ in their activity against HO-2.⁴⁷ Although both inhibit HO-2, the degrees of inhibition differed. The degree of inhibition by Zn–PP was the same for both forms of HO, while Sn–PP exhibited greater inhibition of HO-2 than HO-1. Sn–PP appears to disrupt the integrity of the HO-2 protein (western blotting) while Zn–PP does not. The mechanism for the disparate activities of Sn–PP and Zn–PP on the HO forms is not known.

Various porphyrins have been found to inhibit intestinal heme oxygenase and reduce iron uptake from the gut, resulting in increased excretion of iron, which may be useful in treatment of cases of iron overload.^{48,49} This effect is observed for all the parenterally administered porphyrins tested, but only Sn-MP, Sn-PP, and Cr-MP were effective orally (on intestinal HO, they were not found in renal, splenic, or hepatic tissues). Zn-MP has shown effectiveness in the treatment of acute porphyria (a heme deficiency disorder), and tissue distribution studies show that it is rapidly cleared from plasma and remains primarily in the liver and spleen, where the inhibition of HO persists for almost a week after a single injection.⁵⁰ Zn–MP does not appear to cross the blood-brain barrier, unlike Sn-PP which was shown to deleteriously affect HO-2 integrity and activity in the rat brain.⁵¹ Metalloporphyrins act as photosensitizers to varying degrees⁵² (they are also employed in photodynamic therapy). The Zn-PP is reported to be less photosensitizing than Sn-PP, another feature which suggests that the zinc forms may be better suited for clinical use.⁵³

Co–MP and Cr–MP have also demonstrated effective inhibition of HO.^{54,55} Co–MP does not appear to mediate lipid peroxidation in rat brain membranes after photoirradiation (as determined by malondialdehyde assay), indicating that it does not act as a photosensitizer.⁵⁴ Cr–MP effectively inhibited hepatic HO after oral administration but not splenic HO.⁵⁵ Zn–MP has also been found to inhibit hepatic δ -aminolevulinate synthase (ALAS), the rate-limiting enzyme in the heme biosynthesis pathway, an effect which is enhanced when heme is added with the porphyrin.⁵⁶ Iron and heme are known to feedback regulate ALAS by inhibiting mRNA transcription/ transport,⁵⁷ and translation of ALAS seems to be under control of an iron responsive element.⁵⁸

The use of metalloporphyrins for the treatment of hyperbilirubinemia is further along the developmental time line than some of the cancer agents presented in the previous section. These porphyrins have a known target, heme oxygenase, and have already shown some clinical effectiveness. However, the main target is part of a complex pathway that is highly interconnected to other processes such as steroid synthesis. These other processes should also be monitored to determine that they are not detrimentally affected.

2. Nitric Oxide Signal Transduction (Table 3)

Nitric oxide (NO) plays the role of messenger in a variety of systems. In the immune system, NO mediates the response of white blood cells to pathogens; in the cardiovascular system, NO induces smooth muscle cell relaxation in blood vessels; and in the nervous system, NO is involved in neurotransmission and neuromodulation.⁵⁹⁻⁶¹ NO is generated from L-arginine by nitric oxide synthase (NOS), a heme protein which exists in multiple isoforms, and requires NADPH as an electron donor. Three isoforms of NOS exist: the constitutive isoforms found in brain (nNOS, type I) and endothelial cells (eNOS, type III) that require calcium/calmodulin and the cytokine-induced forms (iNOS, type II) that do not require calcium but have calmodulin as a tightly bound subunit.⁶² Both classes exist as homodimers with each subunit containing 1 equiv of FAD, FMN, (6R)-5,6,7,8-tetrahydro-L-biopterin (H₄B), and protoporphyrin IX heme.^{63,64} There is a long list of NOS inhibitors including selenoorganic compounds (binds to thiol groups), Zn porphyrins, and zinc (binds at heme site) which is summarized in a recent review.⁶⁴ In the signal transduction cascade, NO is known to stimulate guanylyl cyclase and induce an accumulation of the second messenger, cAMP. Many aspects of NO signaling have been elucidated by studying the ramifications of introducing NO donors to a system or by inhibiting NOS to arrest NO production. The former represents an indirect use of metal complexes as inhibitors by using a metal complex to supply NO, which subsequently inhibits the enzyme.

NO has been widely utilized as a ligand in ironheme complexes in inorganic chemistry, and this raises the question of whether NO can autoregulate by inhibiting NOS, which is a heme protein.⁶² Studies employing the NO donor, sodium nitroprusside (SNP), $Na_2Fe(CN)_5NO\cdot 2H_2O$, implicate that NO can inhibit NOS.^{65,66} In studies with rat neutrophils, lipopolysaccharide is used to induce NOS activity and this induction is inhibited by SNP.65 Investigations using rat cortical synaptosomes demonstrate a concentration-dependent inhibition of NOS activity by SNP.66 Both studies determine NOS activity by monitoring the formation of [³H]citrulline from [³H]arginine.⁶⁷ Transition metals have also been observed to inhibit NOS. 63 Cu $^{2+},$ Ni $^{2+},$ Zn $^{2+},$ and Co $^{2+}$ were all found to inhibit NOS activity when purified, inducible NOS is used, while non-heme iron increased catalytic activity. Cu²⁺ was also found to inhibit purified, neuronal NOS (the other metals were not assayed with nNOS). These results lead the authors to postulate that the non-heme iron of NOS is involved in catalysis and NOS may contain a nonheme iron/ H₄B active site.

 Zn^{2+} reversibly inhibits the activity of nNOS ($K_i = 30 \ \mu$ M).⁶⁸ Both inhibition of the NADPH-dependent reduction of heme iron and the calmodulin (CaM)-dependent reduction of cytochrome *c* were observed. No inhibition of the CaM-independent reduction of cytochrome *c* reductase was noted (as measured by relative turnover of cytochrome *c*). However, even in the absence of Zn²⁺, the CaM-independent pathway has over 10-fold lower activity than the CaM-dependent pathway and the scaling of the data as presented makes it difficult to determine if any inhibition occurs. Type II difference spectra of nNOS demonstrated a decrease in the amount of high-spin heme iron in the presence of Zn²⁺. On the basis of these results, the authors propose that the enzyme inac-

tivation stems from Zn^{2+} binding to sulfhydryls near the heme ligand and subsequent disturbance of the environment around the heme iron.

SNP and NO production are involved in inhibition of other enzymes. Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) is a heme-containing enzyme that is part of the interferon- γ (IFN γ) induced response of mononuclear phagocytes to pathogens.⁶⁹ IDO is the rate-limiting enzyme in the tryptophan degradation pathway. Depletion of the amount of tryptophan, the least available essential amino acid, may play a role in the antipathogenic activity of mononuclear phagocytes. In studies on isolated IFN γ -primed human peripheral blood mononuclear cells and monocyte-derived macrophages, SNP was found to inhibit IDO activity.⁶⁹ IDO has also been shown to be inhibited by Zn-MP.⁷⁰ Other enzymes shown to be inhibited by SNP include methionine synthase in rat hepatocytes, ⁶⁰ (N⁺, K⁺)-ATPase,⁷¹ and ecto-5'-nucleotidase in renal epithelial cells.⁷² Methionine synthase contains methylcobalamin as a cofactor, a vitamin B-12 derivative that bears many similarities with hemoglobin, and inhibition may occur via formation of an NO-cobalamin complex. Inhibition of the ecto enzyme is believed to take place through *S*-nitrosylation. The mechanism for inhibition of (N^+, K^+) -ATPase is unclear.

Carbon monoxide (CO) has also been implicated to be a physiological regulator with similar activities as NO, including the ability to stimulate guanylyl cyclase. CO is generated by HO in the conversion of heme to biliverdin and CO. Many of the studies on the role of CO were performed by employing HO inhibitors such as Zn-PP and Sn-PP to show that suppression of HO (and thus CO production) inhibits guanylyl cyclase. However, recent studies indicate that the metalloporphyrins themselves inhibit guanylyl cyclase, and thus, the studies utilizing these complexes to make inferences about CO may need to be reexamined.^{73,74} Other studies have utilized porphyrins to examine the role of CO in spatial learning and long-term potentiation in the hippocampus.^{75,76} The porphyrins were employed with the belief that they act solely to suppress CO production by HO; however, given that the action of the porphyrins can be so multifaceted, it is difficult to surmise a role for CO based solely on these experiments. These studies demonstrate some of the problems that can be encountered when the specificity of an inhibitor is not absolute and illustrate some of the complicating factors in data analysis when employing "indirect" effectors (e.g., inhibiting the enzyme that produces CO rather than directly removing CO).

C. Hypertension Applications (Table 4)

The previous section's discussion of heme-related systems is intimately connected to hypertension applications. Sodium nitroprusside is widely used as a hypotensive agent, 60,77 and heme oxygenase has been implicated in the maintenance of blood pressure.⁷⁸ SnCl₂ has been found to induce HO-1 transcription and, thus, inhibit cytochrome P450-arachidonic acid ω/ω -1 hydroxylase activity, resulting in a decrease in the formation of ω/ω -1 hydroxylase metabolites and lower blood pressure.⁷⁸ The hydroxy-

Table 4. Hypertension Applications

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
sulfonamide, Figure 7 heterocyclic sulfonamides, Figure 4 heterocyclic mercaptans, sulfenamides, sulfonamides various sulfonamides, Figure 6 chlorothiazide, Figure 5 captopril, Figure 8	Cu Zn, Cu Zn, Cu Ge, Sb Hg, Pb Zn Cu	carbonic anhydrase carbonic anhydrase carbonic anhydrase carbonic anhydrase carbonic anhydrase angiotensin converting enzyme	86 83 81 85 84 89
lisiliopi li	Cu	angiotensin converting enzyme	90



Figure 4. Sulfonamides: adamantyl derivative.

lase is a heme protein whose levels are controlled by the availability of heme. When heme oxygenase is induced, the pool of available heme is depleted, the amount of enzyme declines and, therefore, so does the amount of enzyme metabolites. The metabolites, 19[*S*]-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid [HETE] and 20-[HETE] act as prohypertensives by stimulating Na⁺/K⁺–ATPase and blood vessel constriction.

Another prime enzyme target in hypertension is carbonic anhydrase. Carbonic anhydrases (CAs) catalyze the hydration of CO₂ to bicarbonate and are involved in a wide variety of biological processes including pH homeostasis, production of ocular and cerebrovascular fluids, and secretion of electrolytes. In the eye, for example, carbonic anhydrase plays a crucial role in the maintenance of intraocular pressure. There are seven known isozymes of carbonic anhydrase and several related proteins. These isozymes are found in the cytosol (CA I, II, III, and VII), associated with cell membranes (CA IV), in mitochondria (CA V), and in a secretory form found in saliva (CA VI).^{79,80} These isozymes play diverse roles and differ widely in tissue distribution, kinetic properties, and sensitivity to inhibitors. CAs are metalloenzymes, and many inhibitors of these enzymes are metal complexing anions that coordinate directly to zinc in the enzyme active site.

Carbonic anhydrases, with the exception of CA III, are also inhibited by sulfonamides that bind to zinc by substituting a catalytically important water molecule.⁸¹ Sulfonamides have been in use for treatment of glaucoma for many years to lower intraocular pressure (IOP). The exact mechanism for pressure reduction is not known but is believed to be due to a reduction in the concentration of bicarbonate in the posterior chamber of the eye, with the concomitant shifts in bicarbonate ion resulting in fluid movement and a decrease of sodium.82 Metal complexes of sulfonamides also potently inhibit carbonic anhydrase. Zn(II), Cu(II), Ni(II), Co(II), Fe(III), and Al-(III) complexes of an adamantyl sulfonamide derivative (Figure 4) all demonstrated inhibitory activity against three CA isozymes tested (hCA I, hCA II, and bCA IV) at nM K_i.⁸³ The Zn(II) and Cu(II) complexes, the strongest inhibitors in the series, were applied topically to the rabbit eye model and found to decrease IOP. The topically applied sulfonamide did not lower IOP, indicating that the presence of the



Figure 5. Sulfonamides: chlorothiazide derivatives.

Figure 6. Sulfonamides: Ge, Sb sulfonamides.

Figure 7. Sulfonamides: acetazolamide derivatives.

metal ions critically alters the properties of the inhibitor. The metal perhaps modifies the solubility of the complexes to increase availability of the drug. Hg(II) complexes of chlorothiazides (Figure 5), a diuretic in use as an antihypertensive drug, also showed strong inhibition of CA,⁸⁴ as have Ge(IV) and Sb(III) complexes of arylsulfonylamides (Figure 6)⁸⁵ and Cu(II) complexes of an acetazolamide derivative (Figure 7).⁸⁶ The metal complexes are believed to act on CA in a 2-fold manner: (i) by inhibition with the free sulfonamide and (ii) by interaction of the metal ion with a histidine in the active site.⁸⁶ Given the diversity of carbonic anhydrases, a major goal for current research is to design inhibitors that are more specific for certain isozymes.

Much of the literature about hypertensive agents is devoted to inhibitors of angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE), a component of the renin-angiotensin system. The renin-angiotensin system is involved in blood pressure maintenance. ACE catalyzes the conversion of angiotensin I to angiotensin II, a vasoconstrictor involved in hypertension. Angiotensin I is formed from a conversion of a liver product by renin, a kidney-secreted enzyme.^{87,88} There are receptor sites on many organs for angiotensin II. This system can be blocked at many levels, the familiar β -blockers block renin release, renin-substrate analogues and renin inhibitors block renin, angiotensin II receptors are blocked by salarsin, and ACE inhibitors block ACE. Most of these blockers are not metalcontaining compounds, but some ACE inhibitors form metal complexes in vivo. For example, Captopril (Figure 8A), is designed to compete with angiotensin for the zinc ion in the enzyme and binds to zinc through a thiol group.⁸⁹ Lisinopril (Figure 8B), another ACE inhibitor, binds to zinc through an amino carboxylate moiety.⁹⁰ Lisinopril has been conjugated to Rh(III) and Pd(II) (iminophosphorano)phosphines, and the conjugates have slightly greater inhibitory activity than the parent compound (up to 18-fold decrease in IC₅₀, nanomolar range).⁹¹ This derivati-



Figure 8. (A) Captopril. (B) Lisinopril.

zation is an encouraging development toward the synthesis of ¹⁰⁵Rh and ¹⁰⁹Pd radiolabeled compounds to track drug distribution in vivo.

Treatments for hypertension tend to be long term rather then single dose, and for this, the interaction stability afforded by covalent binding of metal complexes is appealing. Most of the literature in this application is populated by organic compounds, but a number of these rely on interaction with metals for their effects. As understanding of this mechanism increases, organometallic compounds may come to occupy a more prominent position in the field.

D. Serine Protease Applications (Table 5)

The serine proteases comprise a major family of proteolytic enzymes with a diverse range of functions. Serine proteases play key roles in the blood coagulation cascade, in complement activation, bacterial pathogenesis, and fibrinolysis.⁹² Serine proteases have come into prominence as targets for drug design in antiviral and antibacterial research.⁹³ A large class of inhibitors for serine proteases are the boronic acids and peptide—boronic acids.^{37,81,94,95} The boronyl groups are believed to mimic the transition state of the reaction, while the peptide portion directs specificity to a particular protease.

A series of ¹⁵N and ¹H studies on protease-inhibitor complexes gave insight to the interactions between trypsin or α -lytic protease and various boronic acid inhibitors. In α -lytic protease and trypsin, the substrate analogues tend to form serine adducts while the nonsubstrate analogues tend to form histidine adducts,⁹² although substrate analogues can sometimes form histidine adducts.^{96,97} Further ¹¹B NMR studies on a histidine adduct of α -lytic protease and serine adducts of chymotrypsin and α -lytic protease reveal that the boron atom is tetrahedral in both the histidine and serine adducts.⁹⁶ Work on phenylboronic acid found that the addition of sugars (Dmonosaccharides) actually increase the inhibitory effect on α -chymotrypsin.⁹⁸ This is proposed to be due to the acidification of the boron atom by self-complexation with the D-monosaccharides. This synergistic effect is pH dependent and is not observed above pH 9.5 (enzyme inhibition by the boronic acid alone is not observed). The enzyme is strongly inhibited between pH 4 and 9 in the presence of phenylboronic acid and fructose with the greatest sugar-induced enhancement of inhibition at approximately neutral pH. A variety of tripeptide boronate esters also act as serine protease inhibitors.⁹⁹

Additional peptide-metal complexes have also been identified as serine protease inhibitors. Co(III)ligated amino acids and dipeptides were reported to inhibit chymotrypsin and trypsin.^{100,101} These studies were undertaken to examine effects of pentamminecobalt(III), which is used as a hydrophilic carboxyl protective group in enzymatic peptide synthesis. It had been previously observed that the presence of this moiety on the amino acid adjacent to the enzyme-susceptible bond blocked catalytic conversion. Inhibition of purified chymotrypsin and trypsin by the ligated peptides was competitive and reversible. Subsequent studies by the same group suggest that the ligated peptides bind to the enzymes via Coulombic interactions.¹⁰¹ Cobalt(III)-ligated peptides of various lengths were tested against trypsin, chymotrypsin, and proteinase K. On the basis of modeling observations for chymotrypsin, the distance between two negatively charged Asp residues (Asp-35, Asp-64) in the S' binding and Ser-195 in the active site corresponds with the length of the optimal-sized inhibitor peptide. The order of inhibition efficiencies metallopeptide > amide > free peptide also matches expectations considering the two negatively charged side chains in the binding pocket. In the presence of increasing concentrations of NaCl, inhibition by metallopeptides worsens in efficiency while inhibition by free peptides improves. There is no change in the inhibition by amide. These results are consistent with an electrostatic interaction between the inhibitors and the active site. In contrast, trypsin has two positively charged residues, Lys-60 and Arg-62, in the S' binding region and, correspondingly, inhibition is more efficient for free peptides than the positively charged metallopeptides. Observations for proteinase K were not consistent with the pattern of efficiencies found in the other two enzymes, suggesting that the single positively charged Arg-218 in the S' region does not determine binding. These studies demonstrate that the addition of a metal compound can change the binding affinity for a substrate through electrostatic effects.

Table 5. Serii	e Protease	Inhibition
----------------	------------	------------

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
amino acid and peptide ligations	Со	α-chymotrypsin	100, 101
Schiff base, Figure 9	Со	thrombin, thermolysin	102 - 104
various boronic acids	В	trypsin	92
peptide ligated	В	α-lytic protease	96
phenylboronic acid	В	α-chymotrypsin	98
tripeptide	В	trypšin, α-lytic protease, trypsin-like proteases	99
BÂBÎM, Figure 10	Zn	serine proteases	106 - 109
titanyl sulfates	Ti	trypsin	93



Figure 9. $R = CH_3$ for Co(acacen)X₂; R = COOH for Co (aciden)X₂, peptide attached through COOH group.



Figure 10. BABIM, bis(5-amidino-2-benzamidozolyl)-methane and derivatives.

In studies from our laboratory, Co(III) Schiff base complexes and peptide conjugates of these complexes were shown to effectively inhibit thrombin and ther-molysin (Figure 9).^{102–104} The peptide conjugate selectively inhibited thrombin in a mixture with two other serine proteases ($K_i = \mu M$). Selectivity is conferred by the peptide component, while inhibition is believed to occur by cobalt(III) coordination to histidines in the active site. Alternatively, the cobalt may be coordinating to histidines near but not in the active site to lock the peptide into the substrate binding pocket. We have also demonstrated the ability of these complexes to bind to histidines in a model system using a zinc finger peptide from the HIV nucleocapsid protein.¹⁰⁵ In those studies, ¹H NMR spectroscopy demonstrated direct interaction between the cobalt complexes and histidines in the zinc finger, which lead to a disruption of zinc finger structure. This offers the possibility that these complexes may inhibit zinc metalloproteases as well.

Recently, a class of zinc-mediated serine protease inhibitors has been characterized (Figure 10).^{106–109} In crystallographic studies on trypsin, these inhibitors were seen to tetrahedrally coordinate an exogenous zinc ion between two chelating nitrogen atoms of the inhibitor and two residues, His57 and Ser195, in the active site.¹⁰⁷ The presence of zinc enhances inhibition by over 3 orders of magnitude and in the case of some inhibitors seems to promote selectivity. While this class of inhibitors falls outside the scope of this review, it represents a unique methodology in which the inhibitor itself is not a metal complex, but the involvement of a transition metal is key to inhibition.

Serine proteases are implicated in a number of disease processes, and inhibition of these enzymes is an intense field of study.^{107,109} The presence of histidines in the active site and the affinity of hard acids for nitrogen make the inhibition of serine proteases by metal complexes a logical target. A new

approach to inhibitor design, described above, binds organic compounds to active sites through the "bridge" of a zinc ion (borderline Lewis acid), suggesting a possible role for zinc as a regulatory element. These small molecules represent potential frameworks upon which a number of different inhibitors could be constructed, where the inhibitory portion of the molecule remains the same and the remainder of the molecule can be modified to change its specificity. This modular approach would be a valuable addition to the current repertoire of serine protease inhibitors.

E. Neurological Applications (Table 6)

One of the most well-known applications for metals in neurology has been the use of lithium as a treatment for bipolar disorder (manic-depressive illness). Lithium therapy was introduced in 1949, but the exact mechanism for its therapeutic effects was unknown. In recent years, reports have indicated that lithium affects the inositol phospholipid hydrolysis pathway (unclear if this is due to inhibition of inositol-1-phosphatase) and inhibits adenylate cyclase.¹¹⁰ Lithium is the topic for another review in this issue, so we direct interested readers to that article for more information.

The role of aluminum in Alzheimer's disease has been a hotly debated subject, and there is as yet no established mechanism for its involvement in disease progression. The connection of aluminum to the disease has been implicated circumstantially by the increased levels of aluminum in the brains of Alzheimer's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients.111-113 Aluminum content is high in the plaques, neurofibrillary tangles, and neuritic deposits characteristic of these disorders. Aluminum has been observed to inhibit brain hexokinases¹¹⁴ and noncompetitively inhibit brain mitochondrial monoamine oxidase-A (MAO-A)¹¹⁵ (also observed for ileal MAO, as discussed in the section on cancer). Interestingly, aluminum seems to activate serine proteases, and the activated proteases are subsequently resistant to inhibition by other inhibitors.^{111,112} Serine proteases cleave β -amyloid precursor proteins (APP) to generate β -amyloid peptides. A model is proposed in which aluminum suppresses the inhibitor domain of the proteases, thus increasing the proteolytic generation of peptides which then accumulate and initiate plaque formation.¹¹¹ This offers the intriguing idea that aluminum acts as an inhibitor of an enzyme's inhibitor domain.

Other metals have been implicated in the formation of amyloid plaques. Zn^{2+} , Fe^{2+} , and Cu^{2+} (μ M) and Al^{2+} (mM) were observed to cause aggregation of physiological concentrations of β -amyloid protein.^{116–121} A histidine-modified human A beta(1–40) is not aggregated by Zn^{2+} , Fe^{2+} , or Cu^{2+} suggesting that the histidines are involved in the metal-induced aggregation.¹¹⁶ The metals appear to work by different mechanisms. Fe^{2+} -induced aggregation is inhibited by the presence of antioxidants, while Zn^{2+} induction of aggregation is not affected. This discrepancy implies that Fe^{2+} causes aggregation by an oxidative mechanism.¹¹⁷ Oxidation is known to induce aggregation,¹²² and the β -amyloids have been found

Table 6. Neurological Applications

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
ion	Li	adenylate cyclase, inositol-1-phosphate, tryptophan hydroxylase, Ca ²⁺ –ATPase	110
ion	Al	serine proteases, α-chymotrypsin	111
ion	Al	monoamine oxidase-A	115
ion	Al	calpain	113
ion	Al	calpain, hexokinase, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase	112
porphyrins, Figure 11	Fe, Zn	acetylcholinesterase	125
porphyrins	Cr, Zn	heme oxygenase, nitric acid synthase	75
protoporphyrin	Sn	heme oxygenase	76
cisplatin, copper sulfate	Pt, Cu	monoamine oxidase	6
ion	Cu, Cd, Pb, Mg, Zn	lysosomal, cytoplasmic proteinases, calpain I and II	127
ion	Zn	matrix metalloproteinases, secretases, cytochrome <i>c</i> oxidase, nitric oxide synthase, endonuclease	118

to have pro-oxidant properties, especially in the presence of aluminum.¹²³ Interestingly, nitric oxide donors such as SNP (NO is generated by oxidative stress) were found to mediate an accumulation of zinc in hippocampal cells, offering the possibility that oxidative effects are linked to zinc effects.¹¹⁸ The mechanism of Zn^{2+} -induced aggregation, in contrast, does not rely on oxidation but appears to be due to direct interaction with the peptide.^{116,117,120,121} In addition to its aggregation effects, Zn²⁺ inhibits a number of proteolytic enzymes involved in processing of amyloids including matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs, responsible for degrading amyloid peptides) and possibly α -secretase (responsible for cleaving the amyloid precursor protein) (see review¹¹⁸). These inhibitions of proteolysis are mediated by two different activities of the metal upon the substrate. (i) APP has a binding site for Zn^{2+¹} that inhibits cleavage at the α -secretase site, and (ii) aggregated amyloids are not cleaved by MMPs. Copper and cobalt (50 μ M) have also been found to inhibit APP cleavage.¹²⁴ Direct interaction with the secretases was not assessed in any of the APP studies.

Besides amyloid plaques, Alzheimer brains are characterized by neurofibrillary tangles. Various factors are under investigation for the cause of this phenomenon, including abnormal transport of neurofilaments and abnormal degradation. Aluminum has been shown to inhibit a calcium-activated neutral proteinase (calpain II) which mediates the breakdown of neurofilament subunits and cytoskeletal proteins.¹¹³ AlCl₃ and aluminum lactate inhibited purified calpain II, from human cerebral cortex, with IC₅₀s of 200 and 400 μ M, respectively. Inhibition of calpain activity involved direct interaction with the enzyme, since preincubation of substrate [14C]methylazocasein with aluminum did not affect inhibition efficiency. Aluminum inhibition also involves interaction with cytoskeletal proteins, and in some cases (neurofilament subunits NF-H and NF-M) aluminum induces the formation of urea-insoluble complexes. Thus, the inhibition of proteolysis by aluminum is a multifaceted process involving direct binding to the enzyme, binding to the substrate to interfere with proteolysis, and formation of substrate complexes that are resistant to proteolysis. Aluminum has a high affinity for phosphates and is believed to bind to phosphorylated groups on the neurofilament proteins.¹¹³ Despite this interaction, the mechanism of calpain inhibition is not elucidated.



Figure 11. Tetraphenyl porphyrins.

Aluminum has also been shown to inhibit metabolic enzymes in the brain, thus producing metabolic errors. It has been suggested that the accumulation of such metabolic errors contributes to neurological disorders such as Alzheimer's disease. Hexokinase, a Mg(II)-dependent enzyme, catalyzes the first step in the glycolysis cycle, which breaks down glucose for energy. The inhibition of hexokinase seems to be mediated by binding of aluminum to the substrate; indeed, ATP has a 10⁷ fold higher affinity for Al(III) than Mg(II).¹¹² While the majority of glucose goes through glycolysis, 15-20% goes through the hexosemonophosphate shunt. One of the key enzymes in that pathway, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PD), is inhibited by Al(III) (µM range).¹¹² This appears to be due to direct interaction with the enzyme, and Al(III)-bound enzyme undergoes a conformation change to a more randomly coiled structure (based on circular dichroism spectroscopy).

Currently, organic acetylcholinesterase inhibitors have been used in treatment of Alzheimer's disease; however, zinc and iron porphyrins (Figure 11) also have been observed to inhibit acetylcholinesterase.¹²⁵ The number and placement of fluorine groups on the porphyrin ring had a profound effect on the inhibitory activity. Modeling studies are underway to more closely examine the contacts between the inhibitors and acetylcholinesterase to see if these interactions match configurations suggested by a recently proposed model of the enzyme active site.¹²⁶

Given the evidence that metal ion accumulation has been observed in several diseases of the central nervous system (CNS), there is considerable interest in determining whether this accumulation plays a role in disease pathogenesis and if so what is the biochemical nature of the involvement. In a recent study, a large number of lysosomal and cytoplasmic proteinases which are known to be found in the cerebral cortex have been screened for inhibition by metal ions.¹²⁷ Millimolar concentrations of Cu²⁺, Cd^{2+} , Pb^{2+} , Hg^{2+} , and Zn^{2+} were found to inhibit all lysosomal proteinases tested. These ions also inhibited cytoplasmic proteinases to various degrees depending on the metal ions. Proline endonuclease and leucyl aminopeptidase were inhibited 50% or more by Zn^{2+} and Cu^{2+} , respectively. Alanyl-, leucyl-, and tripeptidylaminopeptidases were inhibited by 0.05 mM Fe²⁺. Pyroglutamyl aminopeptidase was inhibited by 0.05 mM Cu^{2+} , Cd^{2+} , Mn^{2+} , Hg^{2+} , or Zn^{2+} . Alanyl- and tripeptidylaminopeptidases, proline endopeptidase, and pyroglutamyl aminopeptidase were inhibited to varying degrees by Co2+ and Mn2+. Cd2+, Hg^{2+} , Mn^{2+} , Zn^{2+} , and Al^{3+} all inhibited calpains I and II to varying degrees at 5 mM concentration. The implications of the metal ion findings remain to be determined but do indicate that the role for metal ions and enzyme inhibition in the development of CNS disease should be investigated more closely.

It is evident from these works that the role of metal ions in neurological disease is complex and varied. Metal ions demonstrate a diverse range of effects from kinetic to structural. Kinetic effects can be inhibitory or activating. Structural effects can encourage aggregation or discourage binding. These effects hint that metal ions may be intimately involved in enzyme regulation. This would be indicated by the in vivo results; however, many of these effects require millimolar concentrations of metal, and the conditions necessary to produce such concentrations in vivo must be considered before forming such conclusions. This would distinguish potential regulatory processes from toxic effects.

F. Arthritis Applications (Table 7)

Gold compounds, such as Auranofin (Figure 12), have been extensively employed in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis, although the mechanism for their action has not been established. Many studies have demonstrated an inhibition of lysosomal enzymes,^{128,129} and more recently inhibition of protein kinase C has been observed which may explain the immunosuppressive effects of gold salts.^{130,131} Goldbased therapeutic agents are the topic of another review in this issue.

Copper complexes^{132,133} and copper complexes of antiinflammatory drugs¹³⁴ have shown effectiveness as antiinflammatory agents. The complexes seem to affect a number of enzyme systems, and copper itself may play a role in disease pathogenesis. Arthritis



Figure 12. Gold complexes: (A) Auranofin, (B) gold sodium thiomalate.

sufferers have higher mean serum or plasma concentrations of copper in direct correlation with the severity and activity of the disease.¹³² Copper was found to inhibit glutathione-*S*-transferase, and decreased GST activity is symptomatic of chronic adjuvant arthritis. A number of copper-dependent enzymes are known to be necessary for repair of inflamed tissues.

The enzymes of the proteolytic pathways are frequently implicated in the destruction of cartilage in arthritis. These are metalloproteinases, serine proteases, and cysteine proteases that are generally found in conjunction with natural inhibitors. The calpain-calpastatin system has recently received attention after the findings that calpastatin (inhibitor of calpain) is an autoantigen in almost 50% of rheumatoid arthritis patients and increasing evidence that calpain is overactivated in arthritis.¹³⁵ Calpain is a Ca(II)-dependent cysteine protease that is found in two isoforms: calpain I, which requires low concentrations of calcium for activation, and calpain II, which requires high concentrations. Aluminum ions affect the two isoforms differentially in a calcium-dependent manner.¹³⁶ In the presence of millimolar calcium, Al inhibits calpain II in a concentration-dependent manner, while calpain I is inhibited maximally within a narrow concentration range (0.1-0.5 mM Al). In the absence of calcium, aluminum activates calpain II (which is otherwise inactive). It has yet to be shown if these effects occur in vivo.

Given the effectiveness of boranes as serine protease inhibitors, discussed in an earlier section, and

Table 7. Arthritis Applications

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
Auranofin, sodium thiomalate, Figure 12	Au	protein kinase C	130, 131
trimethylamine carboxyboranes	B, Cu, Fe	elastase, collagenase, lipoxygenase, cathepsin, cycloxygenase	137
ion	Al	calpain I	153
amine carboxyboranes and their esters	В	inosine monophosphate, de novo regulatory enzymes in lipid synthesis	138

the role of proteases in arthritis, it is not surprising that a number of amine carboxyboranes have been found to behave as antiinflammatory agents. Copper and iron complexes of trimethylamine carboxyborane inhibited lysosomal enzyme activity and proteolytic enzyme activity in macrophages,¹³⁷ as do some amine carboxyboranes themselves.¹³⁸ Inhibited enzymes include neutral cathepsin, trypsin, elastase, collagenases I and II, prostaglandin synthase, cyclo-oxygenase (induced in inflammatory arthritis¹³⁹), and 5'lipoxygenase. All were inhibited at micromolar concentrations.¹³⁷ The amine carboxyboranes were also shown to have a multitude of effects, including inhibition of regulatory enzymes involved in de novo lipid, DNA, and RNA synthesis. In vivo experiments also found various amine carboxyboranes to exert a diverse set of effects including lowering serum cholesterol, blocking calcium resorption (of concern in osteoporosis), and reducing inflammation.¹³⁸ Further investigation is warranted to determine the specificity of these agents and the structural features which impart the various therapeutic properties.

Arthritis is a fine example of a disease in which metal complexes have been employed heavily in therapy but have an unknown mechanism of action. As the role of proteases in disease progression becomes better characterized, new targets for therapy may be revealed which will expand the list of potentially therapeutic metal complexes.

III. Applications to Infections

A. Viral (Table 8)

Viruses use a comparatively few, unique enzymes to carry out their life cycles, making these enzymes attractive targets for antiviral drugs.¹⁴⁰ For example, the genome of the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) encodes three critical enzymes: a reverse transcriptase that converts the infecting viral ssRNA to dsDNA, an integrase that inserts this dsDNA into the host genome, and a protease that trims the viral gene products to their mature forms.¹⁴¹ In addition, the viral enzymes, in general, and particularly enzyme active sites tend to be more highly conserved than coat proteins, another drug target, and therefore less subject to the mutational drug resistance that is the bane of antiviral drugs. The past decade has

Table	8.	Viral	Applications
-------	----	-------	---------------------

sown many seeds of research into combatting HIV, and one of the main targets for therapy has been reverse transcriptase.

Reverse transcriptase (RT) stands out as a target for inhibitors because it is distinct from normal host cell polymerases and physically separate from the host cell replication machinery (the viral transcriptase is cytoplasmic rather than nuclear). Reverse transcriptase is a multifunctional enzyme performing as a polymerase that generates the plus and minus strands of DNA and as an RNase H that degrades the RNA portion of RNA-DNA hybrids.¹⁴² Inhibition can target any of these functions or binding sites on the enzyme, but the currently licensed inhibitors all are directed toward the polymerase function.¹⁴³ Many nucleoside analogue and non-nucleoside inhibitors have been developed over the past years, but relatively few inhibitors have been metal complexes. Polyoxotungstates, especially a series of silicotungstates of the Keggin class, are one class of inorganic compounds that have shown antiviral activity.¹⁴⁴ The compounds inhibit viral replication in HIV infected cells in culture and exhibit competitive and noncompetitive inhibition of purified and poly(ethylene glycol)precipitated reverse transcriptase. Inhibition of the RNA-dependent DNA polymerase function was achieved at 3-6-fold lower concentration than for the DNA-dependent DNA polymerase activity. Assays on other purified DNA polymerases indicate that the silicotungstate compounds are most sensitive against Muloney murine leukemia virus (IC₅₀ = 0.0035μ M), less effective against HIV-1 RT (IC₅₀ = 3 μ M), and relatively ineffective against human DNA polymerase 1 (IC₅₀ = 43 μ M). Curiously, although DNA polymerase α was slightly more sensitive to inhibition than HIV-1 RT, tests in culture showed antiviral activity without cytotoxicity and concentrations required to produce cytotoxicity were orders of magnitude higher than the concentration necessary to eliminate virus. Although the specificity of these compounds against RT is not established and the exact site of inhibition on RT is not known, their promising antiviral action in culture merits further investigation.

Thiosemicarbazones have existed as antiviral agents for some time and diorganotin(IV) complexes of pyridyl thiosemicarbazones (Figure 13) were recently characterized and found to inhibit RT.¹⁴⁵ Copper and

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
polyoxotungstates	W	HIV reverse transcriptase, RNA polymerase, DNA polymerase	144
thiosemicarbazones, Figure 13	Sn	leukemia virus reverse transcriptase	145
TSAO, Figure 15	Si	HIV reverse transcriptase	149
trifluoperazine	V, Cu, Ni, Pd, Sn	leukemia virus reverse transcriptase	147
streptonigrin, Figure 14	Zn	topoisomerase, HIV reverse transcriptase	148
ions	Fe, U, V, Ti, Pb, Cu, Pd	proteinase	152
bathocuproine disulfonic acid, Figure 16	Cu	protease, integrase	156
ions	Zn	protease	154
ions	Zn	renin, protease	153
inhibitor chelate, Figure 17	Cu	protease	157
phenanthroline, neocuproine, bathocuproine complexes, Figure 18	Cu	integrase	158
aromatic polyhydroxylates	Mn	integrase, other metal-requiring enzymes	159
porphyrins	Fe, Co, Fe	heme oxygenase	70



Figure 13. $SnR_2(L) R = Me$, Et, Bu, Ph; $H_2L = pyridoxal thiosemicarbazone, only ligand is shown. Asterisk (*) indicates metal binding atoms.$



Figure 14. Streptonigrin.

cobalt complexes of the same ligand (L) have also been investigated.¹⁴⁶ The $Sn(Bu)_2(L)$ and $Sn(Ph)_2(L)$ complexes were the most effective against RT, but there were no tests against other polymerases to evaluate the specificity of the inhibition. Therefore, the antiviral action of the compounds cannot be solely attributed to their inhibition of RT based on these studies. Thiosemicarbazones are also known to inhibit ribonucleotide reductase, RNA-dependent DNA polymerase, and dihydrofolate reductase.¹⁹

Trifluoperazines (TFP), derivatives of the psychotherapeutic phenothiazine drugs, also have proven antiviral effects. Metal complexes of TFP were tested on Muloney murine leukemia virus RT, and the metals were found to enhance inhibition in the order VO(IV) > Ni(II) > Pd(II) > Cu(II) > Sn (IV) > freeligand.¹⁴⁷ These complexes seem to be effective against RTs of multiple retroviruses. Streptonigrin (Figure 14) is an antibiotic that has shown promise as an antitumor agent for various human cancers; however, the toxic side effects of treatment with streptonigrin led to discontinuation of clinical trials. Streptonigrin also selectively inhibits avian myeloblastosis virus (AMV) and HIV RT without inhibiting cellular polymerases.¹⁴⁸ The mechanism of action of streptonigrin was investigated after the clinical trials were discontinued. A review of the more recent results of these efforts, including detailed structural characterization of several metal complexes of the drug, indicates that metal complexation is key to the biological activity of the drug.¹⁴⁸ However, the exact mechanism for its therapeutic effect is still unknown. It will be of interest to see if metal complexation improves the antiviral activity as well as the anticancer function.

A different approach to improving inhibition of RT is represented by metal-chelating derivatives of TSAO-T, a [2',5'-bis-*O*-(*tert*-butyldimethylsilyl)- β -D-ribofuranosyl]-3'-spiro-5"-(4"-amino-1",2"-oxathiole-2",2"-dioxide) nucleoside thymine derivative. The parent compounds, TSAO, bind to an allosteric site adjacent to the catalytic site of RT.¹⁴⁹ This inhibitor binding site appears to interact with a nearby Mg²⁺ binding site.¹⁵⁰ A new class of compounds was de-



Figure 15. TSAO-T $[2',5'-bis(tert-butyldimethylsilyl)-\beta-D-ribofuranosyl]-3'-spiro-5''-(4''-amino-1'',2''-oxathole-2'',2''-dioxide).$

signed which attached the inhibitor, TSAO-T, to a metal chelating moiety, with the belief that this would form a bidentate inhibitor with stronger affinity for the enzyme (Figure 15). Several derivatives were synthesized, and those with short chain alkyls were found to be the most effective antiviral agents. A few derivatives were found to be as active as the parent inhibitor but significantly less toxic (10-fold lower concentration to produce 50% decrease in cell viability). This class of compounds is an example of inhibitors that do not themselves contain a metal but whose inhibition is achieved by formation of a metal complex.

HIV-1 protease is an aspartyl protease that generates mature proteins from the products of the gag and *pol* genes. Resistance against protease inhibitors seems to be more difficult for the virus than against RT inhibitors,¹⁵¹ and many peptidic inhibitors have been developed.⁹⁵ Many metal ions have been found to be inhibitors of HIV-1 protease, the best tend to be "hard" ions (Fe³⁺, UO_2^{2+} , VO_3^-/VO_4^{3-} , TiCp₂Cl₂, Pb²⁺) and the most active are tetrahedrally coordinate.¹⁵² The metals appear to inhibit noncompetitively, implying that they may not exclude but occupy the substrate binding site simultaneously with substrate. The metals are believed to coordinate to the carboxylate side chains of active residues Asp 25 and Asp 125, but this remains to be definitively shown. These observations may lead to the design of more potent inhibitors of HIV-1 protease which contain metals that can bind to the enzyme through ionic or covalent interactions and, thus, would be expected to bind more strongly than the peptidic inhibitors.

The metal ion study described above seemingly conflicts with the results of an earlier study which showed that zinc and silver ions noncompetitively and copper ions competitively inhibit protease and renin from HIV-1.¹⁵³ The earlier study was performed on recombinant protease isolated from *E. coli*, while the later study utilized a synthetic SF2 sequence of the protease, with aminobutyric acid substituted for cysteine residues 67, 95, 167, and 195. It is unclear how closely the synthetic enzyme models the native enzyme. Also, the studies were performed at different pHs, the earlier studies at neutral pH and the later studies at pH 5. The earlier study, in fact, demonstrates that the inhibition by zinc is strongly pH dependent, estimating that zinc competes with a proton for a group with $pK_a = 7.0$. Molecular dynamic simulations performed on protease in the presence of zinc indicate that zinc ions bind to the catalytic



Figure 16. Bathocuproine sulfonic acid-Cu¹⁺.



Figure 17. Diaqua[bis-(2-pyridylcarbonyl)amido]copper-(II)nitrate dihydrate.

active site Asp25 and Asp25' residues without disrupting the structure of the enzyme.¹⁵⁴

Studies have found CuCl₂ to be an effective inhibitor of protease but not of a mutant protease with alanines substituted for cysteines.155 The mutant protease could be inhibited by CuCl₂ in the presence of copper chelators leading to investigation of the efficacy of copper chelates as inhibitors. Bathocuproine sulfonic acid Cu(I), BCSD-Cu(I) (Figure 16), was found to be an competitive inhibitor of protease.¹⁵⁶ BCSD alone does not inhibit the enzyme nor can inhibition by the complex be blocked by EDTA. This indicates that the metal complex is the active inhibitor and not the free ligand or free metal. The complex also inhibits the mutant protease that lacks cysteines. Other copper chelates have been observed to inhibit HIV-1 protease. On the basis of modeling studies, diaqua[bis(2-pyridylcarbonyl)amido]copper-(II) nitrate dihydrate was found to fit in the enzyme active site and experimentally characterized to be a competitive inhibitor of protease (Figure 17).¹⁵⁷ This study also suggests that in the active site a water molecule found between Asp25 and Asp 125 is important for the structure of the enzyme. This consideration may affect the design of inhibitors which do not contain hydroxyl substitutes.

Cuprous complexes also have been found to inhibit HIV integrase (Figure 18).¹⁵⁸ These seem to inhibit integrase noncompetitively by some mechanism other than simple blockage of substrate binding or binding to DNA. Inhibition of C- and N-terminal deletion mutants of integrase by these complexes indicates that the complexes are active in the core region of the integrase. Selectivity of the complexes for integrase remains to be demonstrated. Integrase contains a zinc finger motif near the N-terminus and a conserved motif of aspartate and glutamate residues that may be involved in DNA binding or cleavage.¹⁴¹ These may also represent sites for potential interaction with metal complexes. A large number of an-



Figure 18. Integrase inhibitors. (A) 1,10-Phenanthroline and derivatives: 2,3,4,7,8-pentamethylphenanthroline, 2,3,4,7,8,9-hexamethyl phenanthroline. (B) Neocuproine (2,9-dimethyl-1,10-phenanthroline) and derivative. (C) Bathocuproine (4,7-diphenyl-2,9-dimethyl-1,10-phenanthroline).

throquinones and related polyhydroxylated phenolic molecules have been shown to inhibit integrase at sub micromolar concentrations.¹⁵⁹ The compounds cross-reacted with other metal-requiring enzymes tested (Muloney murine leukemia virus reverse transcriptase, MoMLV, and the restrictions enzymes Pvu II and EcoRI) but not with enzymes that do not require metals. This suggests that metals are involved in the inhibitory mechanism, and indeed, some of the compounds tested are known to be metal chelators. Furthermore, MoMLV inhibition was more efficient in the presence of Mn^{2+} than Mg^{2+} (up to 26-fold decrease in IC₅₀, depending on compound), an effect which has also been observed for integrase.¹⁶⁰ The catalytic domain for integrase is known to bind metals, and inhibition may involve the formation of a ternary complex between inhibitor, metal, and enzyme; however, this remains to be proven.

For the most part, the viral enzyme inhibitors presented have not demonstrated exclusive specificity. With the exception of the TSOA-T derivatives, these inhibitors have not been designed for interaction with particular enzyme sites. Many of the inhibitors were identified by screening first for inhibition of viral replication and then for activity on purified enzymes. In general, cross-reactivity with host enzymes was not vigorously addressed, and this should be pursued where lacking or a convincing case must be made for why the inhibitor should not crossreact. With the advent of detailed crystal structures and more sophisticated molecular modeling, the design of organic inhibitors has achieved a new level of precision in targeting. These advances are applicable to the design of organometallic inhibitors as well and can be capitalized upon to accelerate advancement of the field.

B. Nonviral

1. Bacteria, Fungi, and Parasites (Table 9)

Some of the earliest applications of inorganic compounds in medicine have been as antiseptics and antimicrobials.^{77,94,161} In fact, organoarsenicals were the first compounds applied for the successful treatment of syphilis (they have since been replaced by penicillin) and have been used as feed additives in livestock to prevent bacterial and parasitic infections.⁹⁴ Sulfanilimides are a large class of compounds that show antibacterial effectiveness, and several metal ions are known to act as antimicrobials.¹⁶² Organometallic compounds are routinely screened for antimicrobial effects to identify potential drugs. In the context of this review, we limit our discussion to agents that are known to exert their effect by inhibiting enzymes. Many other agents exist for which there is yet no known mechanism; their effects may yet be revealed to be enzyme-mediated as well.163-167

Recent work has evaluated the inhibition of serine proteases in bacteria and fungi for the development of antimicrobial agents. Screening of a large number of metal ions against trypsin from various sources (purified and in bacterial lysates) and bovine pancreatic chymotrypsin revealed that only Ti(IV), as titanyl sulfates, inhibited trypsin while the other metals either enhanced activity (Ca²⁺, Mn²⁺) or had no effect.⁹³ This inhibition is competitive, indicating that the inhibitor binds to the active site. Chymotrypsin is not inhibited, leading the authors to propose that binding of Ti(IV) occurs at Asp-198 in the substrate binding pocket, a residue which is absent in chymotrypsin. Titanyl alcohol complexes were found to be less inhibitory (25% of inhibitory activity) than the sulfates. The five-coordinate geometry of Ti(IV) is discussed to explain the observed activity of Ti(IV) against bacteria compared to other metal ions and geometries.

Trivalent arsenical drugs such as melarsoprol (Figure 19) are still routinely utilized in the treatment of trypanosome-mediated illnesses such as African sleeping sickness. The mechanism for their activity is unknown but is believed to be due to an interaction with protein dithiols. Trivalent arsenicals are known to form stable adducts with dithiol trypanothione, and these adducts are effective competitors of trypanothione reductase.¹⁶⁸ Trypanothione,



Figure 19. Arsenicals: (A) melarsen oxide, (B) cymelarsen, (C) phenylarsenoxide.

analogous to glutathione in mammals, is unique to trypanosomes. A recent study examined the influence of several arsenicals on trypanothione reductase and glutathione reductase, both of which contain catalytic sulfydryl groups.¹⁶⁹ Inhibition of both enzymes is much more sensitive in the presence of NADPH, indicating that the cysteine sulfydryls must be reduced to interact with the drugs. Trypanothione reductase was more sensitive to inhibition than glutathione reductase, but inhibition is abrogated by dihydrotrypanothione. While the arsenicals do inhibit the enzyme, the authors report that since dihydrotrypanothione is in vast excess of trypanothione reductase in vivo, it is unlikely that the inhibition of trypanothione reductase is the mechanism for the therapeutic effect on trypanosomiasis.

Antimonials have historical precedent as antiparasitics^{94,161} and are still the drug of choice for the treatment of mucosal leishmaniasis;¹⁷⁰ but other metals are under investigation for their activity against leishmaniasis. Acid phosphatases (ACP) appear to be involved in the pathogenicity of leishmanias, and these phosphatases are inhibited by a number of transition metals and transition-metal complexes such as arsenate and vanadate.¹⁷¹ Studies employing tartrate-sensitive acid phosphatase from human seminal fluid and tartrate-resistant phosphatase from Leishmania donovani demonstrate that heteropolyanionic molybdenum complexes (with Ge, Fe, As, Ce, Th) inhibit these enzymes selectively.¹⁷² Four classes of complexes were assayed containing 4, 6–8, 12, or 18 Mo atoms. Selectivity was assessed based on the inhibition of these enzymes and not ACP from human spleen. β -glucuronidase and α -mannosidase from the spleen also showed little to no inhibition by the molybdenate heteropolyanions. Crosscompetition studies between these inhibitors indicate that some of the complexes bind to the active site while others bind to another site that affects the

Table	9.	Antin	nicroł	oial /	Ap	plications
-------	----	-------	--------	--------	----	------------

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref			
1-amino-3-(2-pyridyl)isoquinoline, ions, Figure 22	Cu	NADH oxidase, lactate dehydrogenase	176			
sulfadiazene, Figure 20	Ag	phosphomannose isomerase	174			
trivalent arsenicals, Figure 19	As	trypanothione reductase, glutathione reductase	169			
$[X_x M_x O_o H_h]^{n-}$	Mo, V	acid phosphatases	172			
sugar complexes, Figure 21	Ni	chitinase	175			
trivalent antimonials	Sb	phosphofructokinase	173			
Pentostam	Sb	clinical demo	170			
thiosemicarbazones	Cu	dihydrofolate reductase	19			
ion	V	ecto-acid phosphatase	171			
titanyl sulfates	Ti	serine proteases	93			



Figure 20. Silver sulfadiazine.



Figure 21. [Ni(D-GlcN-tn)₂] Cl₂·4H₂O complex cation.

active site. For example, the binding of vanadate and one of the Mo complexes was not mutually exclusive, and vanadate enhanced the inhibition afforded by the Mo complex.

Antimony is also employed as an antischistosomal agent. Recent investigations found that various antimonials inhibit phosphofructokinase (PFK) from *Schistosoma mansoni*.¹⁷³ Schistosomes rely on a high rate of glycolysis for survival, and PFK is a key enzyme, containing 20 cysteines, in the glycolytic pathway. Comparison between schistosomal PFK and mammalian PFK found a preferential inhibition of the parasitic enzyme by antimony potassium tartrate. The mechanism for this selectivity has not yet been assessed.

Metal ions and metal complexes show effectiveness as antifungal agents against the pathogenic yeast Candida albicans. Silver complexes (Figure 20) inhibit phosphomannose isomerase (PMI), a key enzyme in the biosynthesis of yeast cell walls, at nM K_{i} .¹⁷⁴ A mutant of PMI with Cys 150 replaced by alanine behaved in a similar manner as the native enzyme but was not inhibited by silver compounds and was a 1000-fold less sensitive to mercury. This indicated that the site of interaction for the inhibitors is Cys 150. Silver ions inhibit PMI with a 210-fold higher bimolecular rate constant for the human enzyme. The compounds reduce the specificity for the human enzyme to 1.3:1. While this does not qualify as a parasite-specific enzyme inhibitor, it suggests the potential for creating a specific drug by modifications to the organic moiety. Nickel complexes (Figure 21) inhibit Chitinase, also involved in cell wall biochemistry, from C. albicans.175 These complexes contain N-glycosides derived from amino sugars and inhibit in a competitive manner.

Mycoplasma lack a rigid cell wall. Ionic copper is an effective inhibitor of mycoplasmal activity and has been shown to inhibit enzymes in the glycolytic pathway, NADH oxidase, and lactate dehydrogenase.¹⁷⁶ 2,2'-Bipyridyl type ligands (Figure 22) facilitate transport of copper across the mycoplasmal membrane, and the antimycoplasmic activity of copper is much increased in the presence of these ligands, although the presence of the ligands decreases the inhibitory effect on purified, isolated enzymes. The authors propose that this result confirms that the copper ion is the toxic species and the ligand merely serves as a carrier.



Figure 22. N-[3-(2-pyridyl)isoquinolin-1-yl]-2-pyridine carboxamidine.

Table 10. Ulcer Applications

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
ions	Bi	faecal mucin sulfatase	178
ions	Bi	H. pylori F ATPase	177

Echoing observations made earlier about anticancer and antiviral agents, the action of many antimicrobials is still "black box" in nature—compounds exert their effect by an unknown mechanism. More detailed isolation and structural characterization of the sites of action is necessary. Attaining a complete understanding of the effectiveness of inorganic compounds against infections may also bolster the development of anticancer agents. In both applications the therapeutic drug must combat abnormal organisms while leaving the surrounding normal tissues intact, operating as a controlled toxin.

2. Ulcer Applications (Table 10)

Bismuth salts represent the bulk of the work on inorganic compounds applied for ulcer therapy. Bismuth salts have been shown to inhibit ATPase from *H. pylori*, a bacterium involved in the development of peptic ulcers¹⁷⁷ and faecal mucin sulfatase, which is elevated in ulcerative colitis.¹⁷⁸ Since another review in this issue is devoted to medicinally relevant bismuth compounds, we will only note the possible involvement of enzyme inhibition in the therapeutic effect and defer the interested reader to the bismuth review.

IV. Toxicity Applications (Table 11)

A great deal of work has been devoted to determining the molecular mechanism for metal toxicity. The cause for lethality is likely to be multifactorial; however, some understanding of the pathways affected provides a means to combat toxicity and offers insight to potential applications that harness this toxicity for beneficial effect.

Aluminum toxicity induces anemia, and this is believed to be due to perturbation of the heme biosynthetic pathway;¹⁷⁹ biosynthesis was described in a previous section. Aluminum has been observed to inhibit a number of enzymes in vitro including δ -aminolevulinic acid dehydratase (aka porphobilinogen synthase),¹⁷⁹ hexokinase,¹⁸⁰ glycerol kinase,¹⁸¹ and ATPase.¹⁸² The mechanism for the inhibition differs between enzymes. δ -Aminolevulinic acid dehydratase, a metalloprotein catalyzing the second step in heme biosynthesis, binds eight zinc ions.

Table	11.	Toxi	city	App	olications
-------	-----	------	------	-----	------------

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
ions	Al	γ -aminolevulinic acid	179
ions	Al	hexokinase	180
ions	Cd, Cu, Hg, Zn, Pb	hexokinase	183
ions	Al	glycerol kinase	181
ions	Al, Cd, Pb	ĂŤPase	182
ions	As	poly(ADP-ribose)polymerase	186
ions	As	pyruvate dehydrogenase, DNA ligase	187
ions	As	methyl transferase	185
ions	As	methyl transferase	188
arsenoglutathione	As	glutathione reductase	184
3-arsonopyruvate, Figure 23	As	phosphoenolpyruvate mutase	189
ion	Ni	DNA polymerase	190
ion	Zn, Cd	DNA ligase	193
ion	Cd	${ m O}^6$ -methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase, DNA polymerase eta	191
cis-DDP	Pt	respiratory enzymes	10
ions	V	horse radish peroxidase, superoxide dismutase	195
ion	Ni	MutT-dGTPase	192
ion	Pb	γ -aminolevulinate dehydratase	194

Aluminum inhibits this enzyme noncompetitively, suggesting that it does not bind to the active site and may compete with some or all of the zinc ions.¹⁷⁹ The ionic radius for Al^{3+} is similar to that for Mg^{2+} or Fe^{3+} , and aluminum may inhibit Mg^{2+} -dependent enzymes by substituting for Mg^{2+} (for example in hexokinase¹⁸¹), although this has not been observed in all studies.¹⁸⁰ For glycerol kinase and hexokinase, aluminum is also postulated to compete with the MgATP substrate in the form of an aluminum–ATP chelate complex.^{180,181} The kinetics of inhibition can yield some clue to the nature of the inhibition site, but structural studies will be necessary to determine the exact course of interaction.

Other studies demonstrate that Cd^{2+} , Cu^{2+} , Hg^{2+} , Zn²⁺, and Pb²⁺ inhibit hexokinase (low μ M).¹⁸³ Cd²⁺ and Cu²⁺ were much more effective than the other metals. Inhibition by Cu²⁺ resulted in a concomitant decrease in reduced glutathione levels (GSH). Preincubation of the sample with GSH protected the enzyme from Cu²⁺ inhibition. GSH is known to form GSH–Cu(I) complexes and, GSH's protective effects likely are due to simple removal of Cu²⁺ from solution. A number of models are proposed for the relation between hexokinase, GSH, and heavy metal toxicity in vivo.

Arsenic toxicity appears to be redox dependent with the pentavalent As(V) being much less toxic than its trivalent form, As(III).^{184,185} Arsenic is a carcinogen but does not appear to directly damage DNA. The most prominent hypothesis for its mode of action is the inhibition of enzymes by binding to sulfhydryls, and many investigations have examined arsenic's effects on DNA repair and ligation enzymes. As(III) has been found to inhibit poly(ADP-ribose)polymerase, which contains two vicinal dithiols that mediate enzyme binding to DNA strand breaks.¹⁸⁶ The mechanism for the inhibition remains to be determined. Pyruvate dehydrogenase is inhibited by As(III) at micromolar concentrations but not by As-(V). Several other DNA repair enzymes assessed were unaffected, although some of them contain SH groups crucial to their function.¹⁸⁷ Arsenite could inhibit ligase activity in cultured cells but not in nuclear extracts from cultured cells, suggesting that the

Figure 23. 3-Arsonopyruvic acid.

inhibition of ligase is not direct but occurs at some other level in repair.187 Spectroscopic studies on As-(III) inhibition of methyl transferase (an enzyme involved with modification and mismatch repair) indicate that As(III) binds to Cys223 inducing a heavy-atom effect (HAE) at a nearby Trp residue; this is confirmed by the observation that the HAE does not occur in a mutant with Cys223 replaced by Ser223.^{185,188} The occurrence of an HAE was based on findings of red-shifted phosphorescence spectra and significantly decreased triplet-state lifetime for the As(III)-perturbed tryptophan. Enzyme activity is not affected by this interaction, so the observation of inhibition in the excess of arsenite is likely to be due to binding to other cysteine residues in the enzyme.

Inhibition of glutathione reductase by As(III) is consistent with oxidation of thiol groups in the active site of the enzyme.¹⁸⁴ Arsenite complexes with glutathione to form arsenoglutathione, which acts as a mixed type inhibitor for glutathione reductase. Arsenic analogues are often recognized by enzymes that act on phosphorus compounds, such as adenylate cyclase and RNA polymerase. 3-Arsonopyruvate (Figure 23) has been shown to competitively inhibit phosphoenolpyruvate mutase (PEP mutase) with K_i = 27 μ M.¹⁸⁹ PEP mutase is the main enzyme in the biosynthetic pathway for the formation of C–P bonds.

Nickel, like arsenic, is a genotoxic carcinogen, but the exact mechanism for Ni toxicity is not known. Ni(II) can serve as a weak substitute for Mg(II) in some polymerases but other polymerases are strongly inhibited.¹⁹⁰ The effect of nickel ions on nucleotide incorporation, processivity, and misincorporation by seven different polymerases was assessed, and the primary effect was inhibition (micromolar range). However, this was dependent on a number of factors that varied in importance with each enzyme. The effects of nickel appear to be complex, and the exact mechanism for the disturbance in polymerase function is not established. Inhibition of DNA replication and repair has been strongly implicated in the mutagenicity and carcinogenicity of metal ions.¹⁹¹ Ni-(II) has been observed to inhibit MutT-dGTPase, which is involved in the repair of 8-oxo-dGTP lesions in DNA (millimolar K_i).¹⁹² Cells under oxidative stress form 8-oxo-dGTP, and the presence of this nucleotide increases the mutation frequency of A to C transversions due to 8-oxo-dG-dA mispairing. Inhibition of the Mg(II)-dependent MutT repair enzyme can lead to increased mutagenesis. Modeling studies suggest that Ni(II) does not appear to bind to the Mg(II) binding site but induces conformational changes which are predicted to occur through binding to histidine residues.¹⁹²

Zinc and cadmium have also been seen to inhibit DNA repair enzymes (see review;¹⁹¹ note entire issue devoted to mechanisms of metal genotoxicity). Purified DNA ligase is inhibited by 0.8 mM ZnCl₂ and 0.04 mM CdCl₂.¹⁹³ Both metals inhibited the formation of an intermediate, the transferase activity, and the ligation activity but did not affect the misligation rate. This indicated that only the enzyme activity is inhibited and not the fidelity of the ligase. Ligases require magnesium as a cofactor, and Mg is required for all three steps of the ligation reaction that are inhibited by cadmium and zinc. Cd and Zn ions may exert their effect by substituting for the Mg ion in the metal binding site.

One of the most infamous metals, in the public eye, is lead. Lead poisoning occupied a prominent place in the public consciousness as a result of widespread incidents in involving lead in the workplace and also poisoning of children by lead-based paints.¹⁹⁴ One of the mechanisms for toxicity appears to be inhibition of a zinc metalloenzyme, γ -aminolevulinate dehydratase (ALAD), which (as noted earlier) is also inhibited noncompetitively by aluminum. In the case of lead, inhibition occurs through the substitution of lead for zinc. Two alleles of ALAD have been identified in humans, ALAD¹ and ALAD² which code for three distinct isozymes. Screening of large numbers of children (who had been exposed to low levels of lead in the environment) and lead factory workers revealed that ALAD² individuals have higher blood levels of lead after similar exposure. These individual are significantly more sensitive to lead-poisoning. It is hypothesized that ALAD² binds lead more avidly.¹⁹⁴

Metal toxicity can result from oxidative reactions. Vanadate is involved in many such reactions, and recent attention has turned to its affect on antioxidant enzymes.¹⁹⁵ Four different enzymes were surveyed, and vanadate was found to inhibit horseradish peroxidase, but these findings do not indicate a clear relation between antioxidant enzyme inhibition and toxicity.

A large body of literature centers on another mechanism for metal ion induced "inhibition" of enzyme activity: reduction in the amount of enzyme by inhibiting transcription of the gene coding for the enzyme (see reviews in refs 196 and 197). For the most part, the collections of studies on metal ion toxicity seem to emphasize that inhibition occurs at many levels in many systems, and it is unlikely that any single event can be blamed for toxic effects.

V. Miscellaneous Enzymes (Table 12)

In this section we present metal complex-mediated inhibition of a number of enzymes that do not fit into any of the subheadings for the previous sections.

The physiological significance of diamine oxidases is unclear, due in large part to the lack of specific inhibitors for these enzymes. Recent studies investigated a series of organosilicon compounds that inhibit diamine oxidase and semicarbazide-sensitive amine oxidase at micromolar K_{i} .^{198,199} Specificity remains to be proven, and a number of mechanisms for inhibition are proposed. Another silicon compound, ethoxysilatrane (Figure 24) has been shown to inhibit the 58k soluble 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl (HMG) CoA reductase from liver microsomes.²⁰⁰ Inhibition of HMG CoA reductase is a key step in the autoregulation of cholesterol biosynthesis, and HMG CoA reductase is the target for a number of antihyperlipidemic and antiatherosclerotic drugs.²⁰¹ The protein is usually membrane bound on the endoplasmic reticulum, and based on experiments



Figure 24. 1-Ethoxysilatrane.

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
ethoxysilatrane, Figure 24	Si	HMG CoA reductase	200
various complexes	Pd	cellobiohydrolase	202
ions	B, Mo	catechol-O-methyltransferase	204
ions	Zn, Pb, Cd	carboxypeptidase A	206
ions	Zn	caspase-3, fructose 1,6-diphosphatase, glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase, aldehyde dehydrogenase, tyrosine phosphatase, yeast enolase	36
ions	Zn, Co	apoacyclase	207
dinitrosyl complexes	Fe	№a/K [∓] ATPase	209
ions	Ag	Na/K ⁺ ATPase	208
various complexes	Si	diamine oxidase	198
organosilicon amines	Si	amine oxidase	199
ion	Mg	alkaline phosphatase	210

Table	12.	Miscellaneous	Enzymes
-------	-----	---------------	---------

with soluble and microsomal preparations of the protein, the site of interaction with inhibitors appears to be on the lumenal side.

Palladium complexes inhibit cellobiohydrolase, a fungal cellulase.²⁰² Palladium complexes were employed to study the nature of the cellulose binding domain of the enzyme since the Pd complexes inhibit the catalytic activity of the enzyme without affecting binding. Ruthenium pentaamine modification of the enzyme, coordinating to histidine residues, did not inhibit catalytic activity, although the modified enzyme was more sensitive to inhibition by palladium. This indicates that binding to histidines is not sufficient to inhibit enzyme activity but that palladium does bind to these as well as the residues responsible for blocking activity. Interaction with disulfide bonds is likely to occur, but this remains to be proven.

Boron does not appear to be an essential trace metal for animals; however, recent evidence suggests that boron may influence steroid metabolism. Postmenopausal women taking boron supplements were found to possess elevated levels of plasma estradiol and testosterone.²⁰³ Boron and molybdenate have been shown to inhibit catechol-*O*-methyltransferase methylation of estrogen and pyrocatechol in rat erythrocytes.²⁰⁴ Inhibition appeared to be dependent on the presence of phosphate because inhibition did not occur in the presence of Tris buffer. It remains to be established if inhibition is due to direct interaction with the enzyme or due to association with hydroxyl groups on the estrogen catechol.

Carboxypeptidase A is a zinc protease that requires zinc for catalytic activity but is inhibited by zinc in the $10^{-6}-10^{-4}$ M range.²⁰⁵ In an effort to characterize the zinc inhibitory binding sites of carboxypeptidase A, the specificity of metal ion inhibition was studied. ^{206} Zn^{2+}, Pb^{2+}, and Cd^{2+} competitively inhibit activity, although cadmium has a relatively high K_{i} $(2.4 \times 10^{-5}, 4.8 \times 10^{-5}, \text{ and } 1.1 \times 10^{-2}, \text{ respectively}).$ Inhibition by Zn^{2+} and Pb^{2+} is mutually exclusive, indicating that they bind to the same location. Glu 270 is believed to be the site of interaction since chemical modification of the residue with 1-cyclohexyl-3-(2-morpholinoethyl)carbodiimide greatly diminishes binding. The inhibitory site seems to favor metal-monohydride complexes since the metals with the highest inhibitory activity are those that have the highest [metal–OH⁺] values. [Metal–OH] levels reflect the metal's propensity for forming metal monohydride complexes. The zinc inhibitory site may be a general regulatory mechanism for a number of enzymes.

A recent study reports that caspase-3, fructose 1,6diphosphate, glyceraldehyse 3-phosphate dehydrogenase, aldehyde dehydrogenase, tyrosine phosphatase, and yeast enolase are inhibited by zinc at nanomolar concentrations.³⁶ This inhibition is reversible by the removal of zinc from the enzymes by thionein (data is only shown for glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase). These enzymes do not require zinc for activity, so inhibition does not involve removal of zinc from a catalytic site. The location of the zinc inhibition site has not been determined for any of these proteins.

Studies on another zinc enzyme, aminoacyclase, examine the inhibition kinetics of the zinc- and a cobalt-substituted enzyme.²⁰⁷ The cobalt-substituted enzyme is catalytically similar to the zinc enzyme, and both enzymes are inhibited by Zn^{2+} but not Co^{2+} . Unlike the competitive inhibition observed for carboxypeptidase A, zinc inhibits the initial velocity noncompetitively and cooperatively and over time the enzyme activity falls to a lower level.

Thiols groups are the target for a number of metal-enzyme interactions. Investigations on Na/K-ATPase demonstrate that silver ions²⁰⁸ and dinitrosyl iron complexes (DNIC)²⁰⁹ inhibit enzyme activity. Silver is an extremely potent inhibitor that is effective at sub micromolar concentrations, with approximately two silver ions binding per reconstituted molecule. This inhibition is reversible with the introduction of cysteine.²⁰⁸ These sulfhydryls may be involved in Na, K transport, and the discovery of the potent inhibitory effects of silver may help in elucidating the molecular mechanism behind ion transport. The inhibition by DNIC (micromolar range) is also reversible by cysteine or dithiothreitol.²⁰⁹ The most effective inhibitors tested were DNIC with cysteine ligands. Inhibition is proposed to occur by the transfer of $Fe^{+}(NO^{+})_{2}$ from the complex to protein thiol groups. SNP has also been reported to inhibit Na/K-ATPase, and it will be interesting to see if DNIC are formed in this case, since NO radicals do not seem to inhibit the enzyme.⁷¹

Studies on alkaline phosphatase from human placenta demonstrate differing responses to magnesium ions in aqueous versus micellar systems.²¹⁰ Human placental alkaline phosphatase, a membrane-anchored metalloprotein, was entrapped in reverse micellar vesicles or reconstituted in solution. These investigations observed concentration-dependent inhibition by magnesium only in the micellar system. On the basis of fluorescence assays, the authors propose that magnesium binding changes the conformation of the enzyme. The same study reports that high concentrations of zinc also inhibit the enzyme but do not produce the presumed conformation changes.

VI. Metal-Facilitated Inhibition (Table 13)

In the previous sections we have noted a number of inhibitors that do not contain metals themselves but for which the coordination to a metal was somehow key to inhibition.⁹⁵ Although they constitute an intriguing class of inhibitors, they are beyond the scope of this review, so we will only present a few additional examples here. A number of therapeutically active inhibitors exert their effect by binding to a metal in the active site of an enzyme. For example, tetracyclines, a widely utilized family of antibiotics, inhibit collagenases and several other matrix metalloproteinases presumably by binding to active site metals.²¹¹ Biphenyl tetrazoles (Figure 25) interact directly with zinc in the active site of metallo- β -lactamase, replacing a metal-bound water molecule.²¹² Sulfonilamides bind to zinc in the active

Table 13. Binding to Metal in Active Site or Metal Facilitated Binding

complex	metal	enzyme inhibited	ref
tetracyclines biphenyltetrazoles, Figure 25 BABIM sulfanilamide Schiff bases benzimidazoles Figures 26, 27 nitrogen heterocycles thiol compounds phosphonate	Zn, Ca Zn Zn Zn Pd Zn Zn Zn Zn	collagenases metallo- β -lactamase trypsin-like proteases carbonic anhydrase reverse transcriptase angiotensin converting enzyme sorbitol dehydrogenase phosphotriesterase	211 212 106 84, 218 216, 217 89 214 215



Figure 25. Biphenyltetrazoles.



Figure 26. 1-(2′,6′-Difluorophenyl)-1*H*,3*H*-thiazolo[3,4-*a*]-benzimidazole.



Figure 27. Inhibitors of reverse transcriptase: (A) 2-α-hydroxybenzylbenzimidazole, (B) 3,4-dihydro-1-phenyl-1*H*-[1,4]oxazino[4,3-*a*]benzamidizole.

site of carbonic anhydrase.²¹³ Thiol compound inhibitors of sorbitol dehydrogenase also chelate to an active site zinc.²¹⁴ Phosphonates were found to competitively inhibit phosphotriesterase from Pseudomonas by chelating both zinc atoms of a binuclear metal center in the enzyme's active site.²¹⁵ Less clear are the mechanism s for 1-(2',6'-difluorophenyl)-1H, 3Hthiazolo[3,4-a]benzimidazole²¹⁶ (Figure 26) or 3,4dihydro-1-phenyl-1*H*-[1,4]-oxazino[4,3-a]benzimidazole²¹⁷ (Figure 27). Both of these inhibitors for reverse transcriptase were found to coordinate ions readily to form metal complexes. Palladium was studied for the thiozolo- and Co(II) and Ni(II) for the oxzinobenzimidazole. Metal complexation abolishes inhibitory activity, suggesting that coordination is central to the interaction of these compounds with reverse transcriptase, but the binding site on the enzyme is yet to be determined.

VII. Conclusions and Perspectives

While the breadth and depth of applications for enzyme inhibition in biomedical research is impressive, there are a number of concerns which need to be addressed to fully realize the potential of metal complexes for use as inhibitors. Most of these concerns are not unique to metal complexes but are factors to be considered for any therapeutic agent.

(1) Specificity. Specificity is an important goal in the design of therapeutics since drugs generally exert some sort of toxic effect and nonspecific events can lead to unpleasant consequences. One of the attractions of targeting drugs to enzymes is the exquisite binding sensitivity of enzymes for their particular substrates. Many drugs are designed as substrate mimics to harness this high specificity of recognition by the target enzyme. A general observation we have made in assembling this review is that while it is relatively straightforward to demonstrate that a compound inhibits an enzyme, it is considerably more difficult to assess the specificity of the inhibition. Many inhibitors purport to be specific based on inactivity with a few other enzymes surveyed. While it is impractical, if not impossible, to screen against every enzyme known to mankind, it would be prudent to test selectivity against representatives from a number of potentially cross-reactive families of enzymes. This is especially true for metal complexes which act by coordinating to active site residues. Many of these inhibitors rely on the characteristics of the metal to interact with particular active site types but lack additional features to ensure that the complex only acts at that site. It would be serendipitous to attain specificity of activity with an inhibitor that did not incorporate specific design features targeting for a unique enzyme. Careful characterization of kinetics and enzyme/inhibitor complex structures is necessary to truly demonstrate specificity.

(2) Bioavailibility. For optimum effect, an inhibitor must be readily available at the target site. The distribution of an agent depends on the accessibility of the agent to the site of action and the fate of the agent upon arrival. The first concern addresses delivery: can the inhibitor reach the enzyme? For example, if the enzyme is cytoplasmic, the inhibitor must cross the plasma membrane to reach the enzyme. This may require a delivery vehicle if the agent itself is nonmembrane-permeant. The second concern addresses environmental effects: what happens to the inhibitor as it encounters different microenvironments? In this regard, care should be taken in comparing in vitro versus in vivo results, as a failure to duplicate results in different systems may stem from the presence of perturbing factors, for example, counterions that may cause precipitation or aggregation of complexes or metals.

(3) Compensatory effects. While an agent may specifically and efficiently inhibit a single enzyme in vitro, it can be difficult to predict its ultimate effect in vivo. Given the complex interplay between biochemical pathways, an inhibition in one pathway may result in unanticipated changes to another pathway. For example, perturbation to the heme biosynthesis or catabolic pathways affects not only heme and bilirubin concentrations but affects all pathways utilizing heme proteins.

(4) Complex stability. Given the reputation of metals as poisons to biological systems, it is of vital importance that potential therapeutics be exceptionally stable complexes. The successes of the platinum antitumor agents and porphyrins in the treatment of jaundice have restored some public faith in the utility of metal complexes as drugs, but a wary eye is still cast upon drugs involving metals.

Almost all biosynthetic pathways involve the actions of enzymes, and using inorganic agents as synthetic regulators of such pathways holds great promise. It is evident from the diversity of therapeutic applications presented in this review that disease pathology often correlates with abnormal enzyme activity and that enzyme inhibition can be a powerful and versatile tool in the treatment of disease.

VIII. Abbreviations

ACE, angiotensin converting enzyme; ACP, acid phosphatase; ADP adenosine diphosphate; ALAD, γ -aminolevulinate dehydratase; ALAS, γ -aminolevulinate synthase; cAMP, adenosine 3',5'-cyclic monophosphate; APP, amyloid precursor protein; BPYTA, 2,2'-bipyridyl-6-carbothioamide; CA, carbonic anhydrase; CaM, calmodulin; CNS, central nervous system; CO, carbon monoxide; CDP, cytidine diphosphate; CTP, cytidine triphosphate; DNA, deoxyribonucleic acid; DNIC, dinitrosyl iron complexes; ESR, electron spin resonance; EPR, electron paramagnetic resonance; FAD, flavin adenine dinucleotide (reduced form); FMN, flavin mononucleotide (oxidized form); GSH, reduced glutathione; GST, glutathione-S-transferase; α -HCAT, α -(*N*)heterocyclic carboxaldehyde thiosemicarbazones; HIV, human immunodeficiency virus; HO, heme oxygenase; IDO, indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase; MAO, monoamine oxidase; MoMLV, Muloney murine leukemia virus; MP, mesoporphyrin; NADH, nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (reduced form); NO, nitric oxide; NOS, mitric oxide synthase; PFK, phosphofructokinase; PKC, protein kinase C; PMI, phosphomannose isomerase; PP, protoporphyrin; RNA, ribonucleic acid; RT, reverse transcriptase; SNP, sodium nitroprusside; Tf-Ga, transferrin-gallium.

IX. Acknowledgments

The authors thank the Humain Brain Project (with contributions from the National Institute on Drug Abuse, the National Institute of Mental Health, and the National Science Foundation) and Research Corporation, Tuscon, AZ, for financial support.

X. References

 Lippard, S. J. In *Bioinorganic Chemistry*; Bertini, I., Gray, H. B., Lippard, S. J., Valentine, J. S., Eds.; University Science Books: Mill Valle, CA, 1994.

- (2) Lippard, S. In *Metal ions in Biology*; Sigel, A., Sigel, H., Eds.; M. Dekker: New York, 1996; Vol. 32.
- (3) Aull, J. L. *Interactions of anticancer drugs with enzymes*; Marcel Dekker: New York, 1980.
- (4) Mital, R.; Shah, G. M.; Srivastava, T. S.; Bhattacharya, R. K. Life Sci. 1992, 50, 781-790.
- (5) Kelley, T. J.; Moghaddas, S.; Bose, R.; Basu, S. Cancer Biochem. Biophys. 1993, 13, 135–146.
- (6) Endo, T.; Takahashi, M.; Minami, M.; Yoshioka, M.; Saito, H.; Parvez, S. H. *Biogen. Amines* **1993**, *9*, 479–489.
- (7) Ganeva, R. L.; Spassovska, N. C.; Genchev, D. D. J. Inorg. Biochem. **1991**, 43, 717–722.
- (8) Koch, T.; Gloddek, B. Eur. Arch. Oto-Rhino-Laryngol. 1991, 248, 459–464.
- (9) Ho, B. T.; Huo, Y. Y.; Lee, J. H.; Levin, V. A. Anti-Cancer Drugs 1991, 2, 267–268.
- (10) Rosen, M.; Figliomeni, M.; Simpkins, H. Int. J. Exp. Pathol. 1992, 73, 61–74.
- (11) Wright, J. A.; Chan, A. K.; Choy, B. K.; Hurta, R. A. R.; McClarty, G. A.; Tagger, A. Y. *Cell. Biol.* **1990**, *68*, 1364–1371.
- (12) Oblender, M.; Carpentieri, U. Anticancer Res. **1990**, *10*, 123–128.
- (13) Myette, M. S.; Elford, H. L.; Chitambar, C. R. Cancer Lett. 1998, 129, 199–204.
- (14) Chitambar, C. R.; Narasimhan, J. *Pathobiology* 1991, *59*, 3–10.
 (15) Chitambar, C. R.; Narasimhan, J.; Guy, J.; Sem, D. S.; O'Brien,
- W. J. Cancer Res. 1991, 51, 6199–6201.
 (16) Nocentini, G.; Federici, F.; Grifantini, M.; Barzi, A. Pharmacol. Res. 1992, 25, 312–313.
- (17) Nocentini, G.; Barzi, A. Biochem. Pharm. 1996, 52, 65-71.
- (18) Nocentini, G.; Barzi, A. Gen. Pharmac. 1997, 29, 701-706.
- (19) West, D. X.; Liberta, A. E. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1993, 123, 49-71.
- Byrnes, R. W.; Mohan, M.; Antholine, W. E.; Xe, R. X.; Petering, D. H. *Biochemistry* 1990, *29*, 7046–7053.
- (21) Monti, E.; Monzini, F.; Morazoni, F.; Perletti, G.; Piccini, F. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* **1993**, *205*, 181–184.
- (22) Gopalakrishna, R.; Gundimeda, U.; Chen, Z. H. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1997, 348, 25–36.
- (23) Hubbard, S. R.; Bishop, W. R.; Kirschmeier, P.; George, S. J.; Cramer, S. P.; Hendrickson, W. A. *Science* **1991**, *254*, 1776– 1779.
- (24) Alsner, J.; Sorensen, B. S.; Schmidt, V. K.; Westergard, O. Bone Marrow Transplant. 1993, 12, S154–S155.
- (25) Gopalakrishna, R.; Chen, Z. H.; Gundimeda, U. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1997, 348, 37–48.
- (26) Köpf-Maier, P.; Köpf, H. Chem. Rev. 1987, 87, 1137-1152.
- (27) Kuo, L. Y.; Liu, A. H.; Marks, T. J. In *Metal Ions in biological systems*; Sigel, A., Sigel, H., Eds.; M. Dekker: New York, 1996; Vol. 33.
- (28) Harding, M. M.; Prodigalidad, M.; Lynch, M. J. J. Med. Chem. 1996, 39, 5012–5016.
- (29) Harding, M. M.; Mokdsi, G.; Mackay, J. P.; Prodigalidad, M.; Lucas, C. W. Inorg. Chem. 1998, 37, 2432–2437.
- (30) Morinville, A.; Maysinger, D.; Shaver, A. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 1998, 19, 452–460.
- (31) Faure, R.; Vincent, M.; Dufour, M.; Shaver, A.; Posner, B. I. J. Cell Biochem. 1995, 58, 389–401.
- (32) Zhuo, S.; Dixon, J. E. Protein Eng. 1997, 10, 1445-1452.
- (33) Shlyakhovenko, V. A.; Milinevskaya, V. A.; Zagorujko, L. I.; Yanish, Y. V.; Kozak, V. V.; Kokozey, V. N.; Chernova, A. S. *Exp.* Oncol. **1997**, 19, 348–352.
- (34) Cha, J.; Pedersen, M. V.; Auld, D. S. Biochemistry 1996, 35, 15831–13838.
- (35) Perry, D. K.; Smyth, M. J.; Stennicke, H. R.; Salvesen, G. S.; Duriez, P.; Poiriez, G. G.; Hannun, Y. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 30, 18530–18533.
- (36) Maret, W.; Jacob, C.; Vallee, B. L.; Fischer, E. H. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 1999, 96, 1936–1940.
- (37) Takahashi, A.; Alnemri, E. S.; Lazebnik, Y. A.; Fernandes-Alnemri, T.; Litwack, G.; Moir, R. D.; Goldman, R. D.; Poirier, G. G.; Kaufmann, S. G.; Earnshaw, W. C. *PNAS* **1996**, *93*, 8395– 8400.
- (38) Krynetskaya, N. F.; Kubareva, E. A.; Timchenko, M. A.; Belkov, V. M.; Shabarova, Z. A. *Biochemistry (Moscow)* **1998**, *63*, 1068– 1073.
- (39) Shao, H. S.; Meinken, G. E.; Srivastava, S. C.; Slosman, D.; Slacker, D. F.; Som, P.; Brill, A. B. *J. Nucl. Med.* **1986**, *27*, 1044– 1045.
- (40) Scheich, L. A.; Gosling, P.; Brown, S. J.; Olmstead, M. M.; Mascharak, P. K. *Inorg. Chem.* **1991**, *30*, 1677–1680.
- (41) Cannon, J. B. J. Pharm. Sci. 1993, 82, 435-446.
- (42) Tsangaris, J. M.; Williams, D. R. Appl. Organomet. Chem. **1992**, 6, 3–18.
- (43) Galbraith, R.; Drummond, G.; Kappas, A. *Pediatrics* **1992**, *89*, 175–182.
- (44) Rubaltelli, F.; Dario, C.; Zancan, L. *Pediatrics* **1995**, *95*, 942–944.

- (45) Maines, M.; Trakshel, G. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 1992, 260, 909-916.
- (46) Trakshel, G.; Sluss, P.; Maines, M. Pediatr. Res. 1992, 31, 196-201.
- Maines, M.; Trakshel, G. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1992, 1131, (47) 166 - 174.
- Drummond, G.; Rosenberg, D.; Kappas, A. *Gastroenterology* **1992**, *102*, 1170–1175. (48)
- (49) Böni, R.; Boni, R.; Galbraith, R.; Drummond, G.; Kappas, A.
- (37) DOIL, K.; DOIL, K.; Galbraith, R.; Drummond, G.; Kappas, A. *Pharmacology* 1993, *47*, 318–329.
 (50) Russo, S.; Pepe, J.; Donohue, S.; Cable, E.; Lambrecht, R.; Bonkovsy, H. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* 1995, *272*, 766–774.
 (51) Marks, J. A.; Maines, M. D. *Pediatr. Res.* 1992, *32*, 324–329.
 (52) Hintz, S. R.; Vreman, H. J.; Stevenson, D. K. *Dev. Pharmacol.* 1990, *14*, 187–192.
- (53)Vreman, H.; Lee, O.; Stevenson, D. Am. J. Med. Sci. 1991, 302, 335 - 341
- (54)Keino, H.; Banno, T.; Mimura, S.; Kashiwamata, S. Biol. Neonate 1993, 63, 285-289.
- (55)Vallier, H.; Rodgers, P.; Stevenson, D. Life Sci. 1993, 52, PL79-PL84.
- (56)Cable, E.; Cable, J.; Bonkovsky, H. Hepatology 1993, 18, 119-
- (57)
- Lathrop, J. T.; Timko, M. P. *Science* **1993**, *259*, 522–525. Bhasker, C. R.; Burgiel, G.; Neupert, B.; Emery-Goodman, A.; (58) Kuhn, L. C.; May, B. K. JBC 1993, 268, 12699-12705.
- Bredt, D. S.; Snyder, S. H. Neuron 1992, 8, 3-11. (59)
- Nicolaou, A.; Waterfield, C.; Kenyon, S.; Gibbons, W. Eur. J. (60)Biochem. 1997, 244, 8876-882.
- Jaffrey, S. R.; Snyder, S. H. Science 1996, 274, 774-777.
- (62) Marletta, M. A. *Cell* **1994**, *78*, 927–930.
 (63) Perry, J.; Marletta, M. *PNAS* **1998**, *95*, 11101–11106.
- (64) Moore, P. K.; Handy, R. L. C. Trends Pharm. Sci. 1997, 18, 204-211.
- (65)Mariotto, S.; Cuzzolin, L.; Adami, A.; DelSoldato, P.; Suzuki, H.; Benoni, G. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 1995, 114, 1105-1106.
- (66) Vickroy, T.; Malphurs, W. Neurochem. Res. 1995, 20, 299–304.
 (67) Bredt, D. S.; Snyder, S. H. PNAS 1990, 87, 682–685.
- (68) Persechini, A.; K.McMillan; Masters, B. S. S. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 15091-15095.
- (69) Thomas, S.; Mohr, D.; Stocker, R. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269, 14457-14464.
- (70)Weiss, G.; Lutton, J.; Fuchs, D.; Wernerfelmayer, G.; Bock, G.; Abraham, N.; Kappas, A.; Levere, R.; Wachter, H. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 1993, 202, 470–475.
 (71) Sato, T.; Kamata, Y.; Irifune, M.; Nishikawa, T. Brain Res. 1995,
- 704, 117-120.
- (72) Siegfried, G.; Amiel, C.; Friedlander, G. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 4659–4664.
- (73) Serfass, L.; Burstyn, J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1998, 359, 8-16.
- (74) Luo, D.; Vincent, S. Eur. J. Pharmacol.-Mol. Pharmacol. Sec. 1994, 267, 263–267. (75)
- Meffert, M.; Haley, J.; Schulman, E.; Schulman, H.; Madison, D. Neuron **1994**, *13*, 1225–1233.
- (76) Bing, O.; Grundemar, L.; Ny, L.; Moller, C.; Heilig, M. Neurore-port 1995, 6, 1369–1372.
- Abrams, M. J.; Murrer, B. A. Science 1993, 261, 725-730. (77)
- Da Silva, J.; Tiefenthaler, M.; Park, E.; Escalante, B.; Schwartz-(78)man, M.; Levere, R.; Abraham, N. Am. J. Med. Sci. 1994, 307, 173 - 181

- (79) Sly, W. S.; Hu, P. Y. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1995, 64, 375-401.
 (80) Bergenhem, N. J. Chromatogr. B 1996, 684, 289-305.
 (81) Supuran, C. T.; Scozzafava, A.; Saramet, I.; Banciu, M. D. J. Enzyme Inhib. 1998, 13, 177-194. (82) Albert, D. M.; Jakobiec, F. M. Principles and practice of
- ophthalmology, W. B. Saunders: Philadelphia, 1994. Supuran, C. T.; Mincione, F.; Scozzafava, A.; Briganti, F.;
- (83)Mincione, G.; Ilies, M. A. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 22, 247-254.
- Supuran, C. T. Main Group Met. Chem. 1996, 19, 347-353 (84)
- (85) Riviere-Baudet, M.; Supuran, C. T.; Scozzafava, A.; Briganti, F.; Baz, F. E.; Maarouf, Z. B.; Riviere, P. Main Group Met. Chem. **1997**, *20*, 641–647.
- Pedregosa, J. C.; Casanova, J.; Alzuet, G.; Borras, J.; Garcia-(86)Granda, S.; Diaz, M. R.; Guttierez-Rodriguez, A. *Inorg. Chim.* Acta **1995**, 232, 117–124.
- (87) Heagerty, A. M. *Cardiology* 1991, *79*, 3–9.
 (88) Kureya, P.; Beevers, D. G. *J. Human Hypertension* 1991, *5*, 3–8.
- (89) Koppenhöfer, A.; Hartmann, U.; Vahrenkamp, H. Chem. Ber. 1995, 128, 779–785.
- (90) Gonzalez, E. B.; Farkas, E.; Soudi, A. A.; Tan, T.; Yanovsky, A. I.; Nolan, K. B. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1997, 2377-2379.
- (91) Pandurangi, R. S.; Katti, K. V.; Stillwell, L.; Barnes, C. L. J. *Am. Chem Soc.* **1998**, *120*, 11364–11373. Tsilikounas, E.; Kettner, C.; Bachovchin, W. *Biochemistry* **1992**,
- (92) 31, 12839-12846.
- Duffy, B.; Schwietert, C.; France, A.; Mann, N.; Culbertson, K.; (93) Harmon, B.; McCue, J. P. Biol. Trace Element Res. 1998, 64, 197-213.

- Chemical Reviews, 1999, Vol. 99, No. 9 2733
- (94) Thayer, J. S. Organometallic compounds and liviing organisms; Academic Press: New York, 1984. (95) Babine, R. E.; Bender, S. L. *Chem. Rev.* **1997**, *97*, 1359–1472.
- Tsilikounas, E.; Kettner, C.; Bachovchin, W. Biochemistry 1993, (96)
- 32. 12651-12655. (97) Bone, R.; Frank, D.; Kettner, C. A.; Agard, D. A. *Biochemistry* 1989, 28, 7600–7609.
- Suenaga, H.; Nakashima, K.; Shinkai, S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. (98)
- Commun. 1995, 29-30. Katz, B.; Finermoore, J.; Mortezaei, R.; DH, R.; Stroud, R. *Biochemistry* **1995**, *34*, 8264–8280. (99)
- (100)
- (101)
- Bagger, S. J. Inorg. Biochem. **1993**, *52*, 165–171. Bagger, S.; Wagner, K. J. Peptide Res. **1998**, *52*, 273–282. Takeuchi, T.; Bottcher, A.; Quezada, C.; Simon, M.; Meade, T.; Gray, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1998**, *120*, 8555–8556. (102)
- Böttcher, A.; Takeuchi, T.; Hardcastle, K.; Meade, T.; Gray, H.; (103)Cwikel, D.; Kapon, M.; Dori, Z. Inorg. Chem. 1997, 36, 2498-2504
- (104) Takeuchi, T.; Böttcher, A.; Quezada, C. M.; Meade, T. J.; Gray, H. B. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 1999, *6*, 1–5.
 (105) Louie, A. Y.; Meade, T. J. *PNAS* 1998, *95*, 6663–6668.
 (106) Geratz, J.; Tidwell, R.; Schwab, J.; Anderle, S.; Pryzwansky, K.
- Am. J. Pathol. 1990, 136, 909-921.
- (107)Katz, B.; Clark, J.; Finer-Moore, J.; Jenkins, T.; Johnson, C.; Ross, M.; Luong, C.; Moore, W.; Stroud, R. Nature 1998, 391, 608-612.
- Rice, K.; Tanaka, R.; Katz, B.; Numerof, R.; Moore, W. Curr. (108)Pharm. Des. 1998, 4, 381-396.
- (109)Thorpe, H. H. Chem. Biol. 1998, 5, R125-R127.
- (110) Mork, A. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 1993, 71, 1-47.
- Clauberg, M.; Joshi, J. G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1993, 90, 1009–1012. (111)
- Joshi, J. G.; Dhar, M.; Clauberg, M.; Chauthaiwale, V. *Environ.* Health Perspect. **1994**, *102*, 207–213. (112)
- (113) Nixon, R. A.; Clarke, J. F.; Logvinenko, K. B.; Tan, M. K. H.; Hoult, M.; Grynspan, F. J. Neurochem. 1990, 55, 1950-1959.
- Hay, R. W. Bio-inorganic Chemistry, Ellis Horwood Limited: (114)New York, 1984.
- (115) Rao, K. S. J.; Rao, G. V. Mol. Cell. Biochem. 1994, 137, 57-60.
- (116) Atwood, C. S.; Moir, R. D.; Huang, X. D.; Scarpa, R. C.; Bacarra, N. M. E.; Romano, D. M.; Hartshorn, M. K.; Tanzi, R. E.; Bush, A. I. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 12817-12826.
- (117) Fitzgerald, D. J.; Maggio, J. E.; Esler, W. P.; Stinson, E. R.; Jennings, J. M.; Ghilardi, J. R.; Mantyh, P. W.; Bush, A. I.; Moir, R. D.; Rosenkranz, K. M.; Tanzi, R. E. Science **1995**, *268*, 1920– 1923.
- 1171-1174.
- (120) Huang, X. D.; Atwood, C. S.; Moir, R. D.; Hartshorn, M. A.; Vonsattel, J. P.; Tanzi, R. E.; Bush, A. I. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 26464-26470.
- (121) Bush, A. I.; Pettingell, W. H.; Multhaup, G.; Paradis, M. D.; Vonsattel, J. P.; Gusella, J. F.; Beyreuther, K.; masters, C. L.; Tanzi, R. E. *Science* **1994**, *265*, 1464–1467.
- (122) Dyrks, T.; Dyrks, E.; Hartmann, T.; Masters, C.; Beyreuther, K. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 18210–18217.
- (123) Bondy, S. C.; Guo-Ross, S. X.; Truong, A. T. Brain Res. 1998, 799, 91–96.
- (124)Cuajungco, M. P.; Lees, G. J. Brain Res. Rev. 1997, 23, 219-236.
- Lee, B. H.; Park, M. B.; Yu, B. S. Bioinorg. Med. Chem. Lett. (125)1998, 8, 1467-1470.
- Sugumoto, H.; Iimura, Y.; Yamanishi, Y.; Yamatsu, K. *J. Med. Chem.* **1995**, *38*, 4821–4829. Falkous, G.; Harris, J. B.; Mantle, D. *Clin. Chim. Acta* **1995**, (126)
- (127)238, 125-135
- Pugh, M. C.; Pugh, C. B. Clin. Pharm. 1987, 6, 475-491 (128)
- (129) Baker, D. G.; Rabinowitz, J. L. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 1986, 26, 2-21.
- (130) Danning, C. L.; Boumpas, D. T. Clin. Exp. Rheumatol. 1998, 16, 595 - 604
- Hashimoto, K.; Whitehurst, C. E.; Matsubara, T.; Hirohata, K.; (131)Lipsky, P. E. J. Clin. Invest. 1992, 89, 1839-1848.
- Sorenson, J. R. J. In *Metal ions in biological systems*; Sigel, H., Ed.; Marcel Dekker: New York, 1982; Vol. 14. (132)
- Naughton, D. P.; Knappitt, J.; Fairburn, K.; Gaffney, K.; Blake, D. R.; Grootveld, M. *FEBS Lett.* **1995**, *362*, 167–172. (133)
- (134) Miche, H.; Brumas, V.; Berthon, G. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1997, 68, 27 - 38
- (135) Menard, H. A.; Amine, M. E. Immunol. Today 1996, 17, 545-547.
- (136) Zhang, H.; Johnson, P. Int. J. Biochem. 1992, 24, 1773-1778.
- Rajendran, K. G.; Sood, A.; Spielvogel, B. F.; Hall, I. H.; III, V. (137)
- (137) Rajendrah, R. G., Sood, A., Spiervogel, B. F., Hall, I. H., H., V. M. N.; Morse, K. W. *Appl. Organomet. Chem.* **1995**, *9*, 111–119.
 (138) Hall, I. H.; Chen, S. Y.; Rajendran, K. G.; Sood, A.; Spielvogel, B. F.; Shih, J. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **1994**, *102*, 21–30.
 (139) Frölich, J. C. *Trends Pharm. Sci.* **1997**, *18*, 30–34.

- (140) Perrin, D. D.; Stünzi, H. Metal ions and chelating agents in antiviral chemotherapy; Marcel Dekker: New York, 1982.
- (141) LaFemina, R. L.; Schneider, C. L.; Robbins, H. L.; Callahan, P. L.; LeGrow, K.; Roth, E.; Schleif, W. A.; Emini, E. A. J. Virol. **1992**, *66*, 7414–7419.
- (142) Tarrago-Litvak, L.; Andreola, M.; Nevinsky, G. A.; Sarih-Cottin, L.; Litvak, S. *FASEB J.* **1994**, *18*, 497–503.
 (143) Huang, H.; Chopra, R.; Verdine, G. L.; Harrison, S. C. *Science* **1998**, *282*, 1669–1675.
- (144) Moore, P.; Jones, C.; Mahmood, N.; Evans, I.; Goff, M.; Cooper, R.; Hay, A. *Biochem. J.* **1995**, *307*, 129–134.
- (145) Casas, J.; Rodriguez-Arguelles, M.; Russo, U.; Sanchez, A.; Sordo, J.; Vazquez-Lopez, A.; Pinelli, S.; Lunghi, P.; Bonati, A.; Albertini, R. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1998, 69, 283–292.
 (146) Ferrari, M. B.; Fava, G. G.; Tarasconi, R.; Albertini, S.; Pinelli, D.; Paratala, J.; Katala, S.; Pinelli, P.; Borati, A.; Pinelli, P.; Paratala, S.; Pinelli, P.; Paratala, S.; Pinelli, P.; Paratala, P.; Paratala,
- R.; Starcich, J. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1994, 53, 13.
- (147) Nacsa, J.; Nagy, L.; Molnar, J.; Molnar, J. Anticancer Res. 1998, *18*, 1373–1376
- (148) Harding, M. M.; Long, G. V. Curr. Med. Chem. 1997, 4, 405-420.
- (149) Chamorro, C.; Camarasa, M. J.; Perez-Perez, M. J.; Clercq, E. D.; Balzarini, J.; Felix, A. S. Antiviral Chem. Chemother. 1998, 9, 413-423.
- (150) Spence, R. A.; Kati, W. M.; Anderson, K. S.; Johnson, K. A. Ścience 1995, 267, 988–993.
- (151) West, M. L.; Fairlie, D. P. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 1995, 16, 67-
- (152) Woon, T.; Brinkworth, R.; Fairlie, D. Int. J. Biochem. 1992, 24, 911-914.
- (153) Zhang, Z. Y.; Reardon, I. M.; Hui, J. O.; O'Connell, K. L.; Poorman, R. A.; Heinrikson, R. L. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 8717-8721.
- (154) York, D. M.; Darden, T. A.; Pedersen, L. G.; Anderson, M. W. Environ. Health Perspect. 1993, 101, 246-250.
- (155) Karlstrom, A. R.; Levine, R. L. PNAS 1991, 88, 5552-5556.
- (156) Davis, D. A.; Branca, A. A.; Pallenberg, A. J.; Marschner, T. M.; Patt, L. M.; Chatlynne, L. G.; Humphrey, R. W.; Yarchoan, R.; Levine, R. L. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. **1995**, 322, 127–134.
- (157) Lebon, F.; deRosny, E.; Reboud-Ravauz, M.; Durant, F. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 33, 733-737.
- Mazumder, A.; Gupta, M.; Perrin, D. M.; Sigman, C. S.; Ran-binovitz, M.; Pommier, Y. AIDS Res. Hum. Retroviruses 1995, (158)*11*, 1.
- (159) Farnet, C. M.; Wang, B.; Hansen, M.; Lipford, J. R.; Zalkow, L.; Robinson, W. E. J.; Siegel, J.; Bushman, F. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 1998, 42, 2245–2253.
- (160) Hazuda, D. J.; Felock, P. J.; Hastings, J. C.; Prmanik, B.; Wolfe, A. L. J. Virol. 1997, 71, 7005–7011.
 (161) Kendrick, M. J.; May, M. T.; Plishka, M. J.; Robinson, K. D. Metals in Biological Systems; Ellis Horwood: New York, 1992.
- (162) Bult, A. In Metal ions in biological systems, Sigel, H., Ed.; Marcel Dekker: New York, 1983; Vol. 16.
- (163) Garg, R. K.; Sharma, L. M. J. Indian Chem. Soc. 1995, 72, 231-234
- (164) Hueso-Urena, F.; Moreno-Carretero, M. N.; Romero-Molina, M. A.; Salas-Peregrin, J. M.; Sanchez-Sanchez, M. P.; Cienfuegos-Lopez, G. A. D.; Faure, R. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1993, 51, 613-632
- (165) Ibrahim, S. A.; El-Gyar, S. A.; El-Gahani, M. A. Collect. Czech. Chem. Commun. 1991, 56, 1333-1339.
- Nagar, R.; Mohan, G. J. Therm. Anal. 1992, 38, 1415-1431. (166)
- (167)Wisniewski, M. Z.; Surga, W. J.; Piekos, R. Polish J. Chem. 1995, 69, 987-991
- (168) Fairlamb, A. H.; Henderson, G. B.; Cerami, A. PNAS 1989, 86, 2607 - 2611.
- (169) Cunningham, M. L.; Zvelebil, M. J. J. M.; Fairlamb, A. H. Eur. J. Biochem. 1994, 221, 285–295.
- (170) Saenz, R. E.; Rodriguez, C. C. D.; Johnson, C. M.; Berman, J. D. Am. J. Trop. Med. 1991, 44, 394-398.
- (171) Meyer-Fernandes, J. R.; Dutra, P. M. L.; Rodrigues, C. O.; Saad-Nehme, J.; Lopes, A. H. C. S. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1997, 341, 40 - 46
- (172) Saha, A. K.; Crans, D. C.; Pope, M. T.; Simone, C. M.; Glew, R. H. J. Biol. Chem. **1991**, 266, 3511–3517.
- (173) Su, J. J.; Mansour, J. M.; Mansour, T. E. Mol. Biochem. Parasitol. **1996**, *81*, 171–178. (174) Wells, T. N. C.; Scully, P.; Paravicini, G.; Proudfoot, A. E. I.;
- Payton, M. A. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 7896-7903.
- (175) Yano, S.; Inoue, S.; Nouchi, R.; Mogami, K.; Shinohara, Y.; Yasuda, Y.; Kato, M.; Tanase, T.; Kakuchi, T.; Mikata, Y.; Suzuki, T.; Yamamoto, Y. J. Inorg. Biochem. **1998**, 69, 15–23.

- (176) DeZwart, M.; vanderGoot, H.; Timmerman, H. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1991, 26, 101-108.
- Beil, W.; Birkholz, C.; Wagner, S.; Sewing, K. Pharmacology (177)**1995** 50 333-337
- Tsai, H.; Dwarakanath, A.; Hart, C.; Milton, J.; Rhodes, J. Gut (178)1995, 36, 570-576.
- (179)Schroeder, T.; Caspers, M. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1996, 52, 927-931
- (180) Exley, C.; Price, N.; Birchall, J. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1994, 54, 297-304
- Yoshino, M.; Murakami, K.; Kawano, K. Biometals 1998, 11, 63-(181) 67.
- (182) Hyppönen, S.; Kohila, T.; Tahti, H. Neurosci. Res. Commun. **1993**, *12*, 77-84.
- (183)Canesi, L.; Ciacci, C.; Piccoli, G.; Stocchi, V.; Viarengo, A.; Gallo, G. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C 1998.
- (184)Styblo, M.; Thomas, D. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1995, 49, 971-977
- Tsao, D.; Maki, A. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 4565-4572. (185)
- (186) Yager, J. W.; Wiencke, J. K. Mutat. Res. 1997, 386, 345-351.
- (187) Hu, Y.; Su, L.; Snow, E. T. Mutat. Res. 1998, 408, 203-218.
- Lam, W.; Tsao, D.; Maki, A.; Maegley, K.; Reich, N. Biochemistry (188)1992, 31, 10438-10442.
- Chawla, S.; Mutenda, E.; Dixon, H.; Freeman, S.; Smith, A. *Biochem. J.* **1995**, *308*, 931–935. (189)
- Snow, E.; Xu, L.; Kinney, P. Chem.-Biol. Interact. 1993, 88, 155-(190)173.
- (191) Hartwig, A. Environ. Health Perspect. 1994, 102, 45-50.
- (192) Porter, D. W.; Nelson, V. C.; Fivash, M. J. J.; Kasprzak, K. S. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 1996, 9, 1375–1381.
- Yang, S. W.; Becker, F. F.; Chan, J. Y. H. Environ. Health (193)(195) Tang, S. W., Decker, T. J., Chang, *Perspect.* **1996**, *28*, 19–25.
 (194) Wetmur, J. G. Environ. Health Perspect. **1994**, *102*, 215–219.
- Serra, M.; Pintar, A.; Casella, L.; Sabbioni, E. J. Inorg. Biochem. (195) **1992**, 46, 161–174.
- (196) Thiele, D. J. Nuc. Acids Res. 1992, 20, 1183-1191.
- (197) O'Halloran, T. V. Science 1993, 261, 715-725
- (198) VanDorsselaer, V.; Schirlin, D.; Marchal, P.; Weber, F.; Danzin, C. Bioorg. Chem. 1996, 24, 178–193.
- (199) Danzin, C.; Collard, J.; Marchal, P.; Schirlin, D. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1995, 5, 2363-2366.
- (200) Omkumar, R.; Mehta, P.; Kerup, C.; Ramashara, T. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* **1992**, *110*, 145–153.
 (201) Hamelin, B. A.; Turgeon, J. *Trends Pharm. Sci.* **1998**, *19*, 26–
- 37.
- (202) Lassig, J.; Shultz, M.; Gooch, M.; Evans, B.; Woodward, J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1995, 322, 119-126.
- Nielsen, F. H.; Hunt, C. D.; Mullen, L. M.; Hunt, J. R. FASEB (203)J. **1987**, 5.
- (204) Beattie, J.; Weersink, E. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1992, 46, 153-160.
- (205) Auld, D. S.; Bertini, I.; Donaire, A.; Messori, L.; Moratal, J.
- Biochemistry 1992, 31, 3840-3846. (206) Larsen, K.; Auld, D. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 2613-2618.
- (207) Wu, H.; Tsou, C. Biochem. J. 1993, 296, 435-441.
- (208) Hussain, S.; Meneghini, E.; Moosmayer, M.; Lacotte, D.; Anner,
- B. Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembranes 1994, 1190, 402-408. (209) Boldyrev, A.; Bulygina, E.; Kramarenko, G.; Vanin, A. Biochim.
- Biophys. Acta-Bioenergetics 1997, 1321, 243-251.
- (210) Hung, H. C.; Huang, T. M.; Chang, G. G. *J. Protein Chem.* **1998**, *17*, 99–106.
- (211) Golub, L. M.; Ramamurthy, N. S.; McNamara, T. F. Crit. Rev. Oral Biol. Med. 1991, 2, 297–322.
- (212)Toney, J.; Fitzgerald, P.; Grover-Sharma, N.; Olson, S.; May, W.; Sundelof, J.; Vanderwall, D.; Cleary, K.; Grant, S.; Wu, J.; Kozarich, J.; Pompliano, D.; Hammond, G. Chem. Biol. 1998, 5, 185 - 196
- (213) Supuran, C. T.; Clare, B. W. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 33, 489-50Ô.
- (214) Lindstad, R. I.; McKinley-McKee, J. S. Eur. J. Biochem. 1996, 241, 142-148.
- (215) Hong, S. B.; Raushel, F. M. J. Enzymol. Inhib. 1997, 12, 191-203
- (216) Bruno, G.; Cusumano, M.; Giannetto, A.; Zappala, M.; Nicolo, F.; Romeo, R. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1997, 65, 997-102.
- Goodgame, M.; Piggott, B.; Thorpe, S. Inorg. Chim. Acta-Bioinorg. Chem. 1982, 67, 91–94. (217)
- Supuran, C.; Nicolae, A.; Popescu, A. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **1996**, *31*, 431–438. (218)

CR9804285